

# **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2020

# Successful Strategies to Lead Change Initiatives

Lorice S. Edwards Brown Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Business Commons, and the Communication Commons

# Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Lorice Edwards Brown

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee
Dr. Carol-Anne Faint, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration
Faculty

Dr. Deborah Nattress, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Gwendolyn Dooley, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2020

### Abstract

Successful Strategies to Lead Change Initiatives

by

Lorice Edwards Brown

MBA, Nova Southeastern University, 2006 BBA, University of Technology, Jamaica, 1996

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2020

#### **Abstract**

As financial systems, global trade, and the regulatory environment integrate, business leaders are often ill equipped to develop and implement strategies to lead changes in organizations. Business leaders who lead change initiatives without proven sustainability strategies are highly susceptible to business closure. Grounded in Lewin's theory of change, the purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore successful strategies some business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable beyond 5 years. The participants included 4 industry business leaders with a minimum of 5 years of successful change leadership experience. The data collection included semistructured face to face interviews, artifacts from websites, and company archival documents. Thematic analysis resulted in 4 primary themes: improving communication, providing coaching, enhancing employee engagement, and strengthening organizational culture. The implications for positive social change include the potential for increased employment rates within communities and investment opportunities in community projects. Business leaders who remain in business beyond 5 years could implement successful corporate social responsibility initiatives that may influence individual and community wellness, social engagement, and prosperity. Future business leaders may use the findings identified in this study to implement the strategies viewed successful in remain operable beyond 5 years.

# Successful Strategies to Lead Change Initiatives

by

### Lorice Edwards Brown

MBA, Nova Southeastern University, 2006 BBA, University of Technology, Jamaica, 1996

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2020

#### Dedication

I dedicate this study to my son, Jean Luc. I achieved academic success and so can you! To my sister Kaydian, I will always remember how you drove to Atlanta to prepare my meals so that I could focus on my assignments. Thank you for your support throughout this journey. This one is for us! I love you both, world without end.

I would like to make a special dedication to my mother. My mother loves all her children dearly and encourages us to become the best we can be. There is a unique sparkle and admiration in her eyes when her children achieve success in the various areas of our lives. She is our number one fan. I am proud to see that sparkle one more time.

### Acknowledgments

I want to express my sincere gratitude to my committee chair, Dr. Carol-Anne Faint for her unfailing encouragement, "onward and upward". You are a blessing and I am thankful for you. Thanks to my second reviewer, Dr. Deborah Nattress, who displayed exceptional commitment and provided thorough reviews within remarkable timelines. Thanks to Dr. Fred and the DBA Advocates for helping me to succeed. I want to acknowledge Dr. Gwendolyn C. Dooley for her precision and standard for quality. I also acknowledge the librarians whose work behind the scenes provides tremendous support to doctoral students. Importantly, I want to acknowledge and thank the participants of my study for their contributions and time.

Most of all, thanks to my Lord who kept me through it all.

# Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Study	1
Problem Statement	2
Purpose Statement	2
Nature of the Study	3
Central Research Question	5
Interview Questions	5
Conceptual Framework	6
Operational Definitions	7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	7
Assumptions	7
Limitations	8
Delimitations	8
Significance of the Study	9
Contribution to Business Practice	9
Implications for Social Change	. 10
Review of Academic Literature	10
Relevant Theory	. 12
Alternative Theories	. 16
Survival and Change	. 19

Resistance to Change	23
Creating a Culture of Change	31
Communicating Change	
Trends in Change Managemen	nt Strategies45
Employee Engagement	46
Transition	53
Section 2: The Project	55
Purpose Statement	55
Role of the Researcher	55
Participants	59
Research Method and Design	60
Research Method	61
Research Design	62
Population and Sampling	64
Ethical Research	66
Data Collection Instruments	69
Data Collection Technique	71
Data Organization Techniques	76
Data Analysis	78
Reliability and Validity	80
Reliability	80
Validity	82

Transition and Summary	85
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	86
Introduction	86
Presentation of Findings	86
Theme 1: Improved Communication	88
Theme 2: Providing, Coaching, Training, and Mentoring	90
Theme 3: Enhancing Employee Engagement and Relationship Building	94
Theme 4: Strengthening Organizational Culture	97
Findings Related to Conceptual Framework	98
Application to Professional Practice	102
Implications for Social Change	105
Recommendations for Action	106
Recommendations for Further Research	108
Reflection	109
Conclusion	110
Reference	112
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	143

# List of Tables

Table 1. Sources in Review of Academic Literature	12
Table 2. Summary of Reference Types and Their Currency	12
Table 3. General and Demographic Information on the Business Leaders	88

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study

As business leaders respond to globalization, the successful implementation of change initiatives becomes a tool for sustainability. Organizational change is a precursor for survival, wealth creation, and growth (Oreg, Bartunek, Gayoung, & Boram, 2018). Leaders do not always know the change implementation process. Business ventures sometimes fail because business leaders lack the strategies to develop and manage change initiatives. The objective of the study was to explore the strategies that successful business leaders used to implement change initiatives and remain viable. This section includes the background of the problem, problem statement with the specific business problem, the purpose of exploring change initiatives used by business leaders, the research question, and the interview questions the participants addressed. This section also includes the significance of the study, highlights the contribution to business, presents the social impact of this qualitative study, and details a review of the professional and academic literature related to the research problem.

### **Background of the Study**

As globalization advances, many organizations will undergo change. Leaders plan, implement, and lead change initiatives. In a changing business environment, organizational sustainability involves business leaders capable of pursuing and implementing change initiatives (Van der Voet, Kuipers, & Groeneveld, 2015).

Organizational change is necessary for businesses to survive and prosper. Leaders who develop and manage change initiatives successfully help their organizations to thrive.

Despite the awareness of business leaders that change is necessary, change initiatives continue to fail. Some leaders lack the strategies to successfully implement change initiatives (Niess & Duhamel, 2018). Business environments constantly change, and managing change is a challenge for any business to adapt and survive (Van der Voet et.al., 2015). During a change process, employees require a clear vision, a change implementation plan, and commitment from the leaders of the organization (Fattore, Iacovone, & Steccolini, 2018). The findings from this research may assist business leaders with a deeper awareness of strategies that can be used to successfully implement change initiatives in their organizations.

#### **Problem Statement**

As financial systems, global trade, and the regulatory environment integrate, business leaders are often ill equipped to develop and implement strategies to lead changes in organizations (Al-Daaja, 2017). Approximately 80% of businesses fail annually due to the lack of sustainable change initiatives (Syahmi et al., 2019). The general business problem was that inefficient change management strategies can negatively impact business performance and reduce profitability. The specific business problem was that some business leaders lack the strategies needed to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable beyond 5 years.

#### **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some business leaders used to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable beyond 5 years. The population for the study was four successful

business leaders in Jamaica with over 5 years' industry leadership experience who successfully implemented organizational change initiatives. The implication for positive social change is the potential to provide existing business leaders with strategies to implement change initiatives that could improve business performance and sustainability that might lead to investment opportunities in local communities.

### **Nature of the Study**

Researchers may use one of three primary methods to conduct research. The three main research methods are (a) quantitative, (b) qualitative, and (c) mixed methods (Crane, Henriques, & Husted, 2018). I used a qualitative multiple case study because the methodology was the most appropriate way to answer the research question. Researchers use the quantitative conceptualization of research measurement to test hypotheses, analyze relationships among variables, and to make predictions and generalizations (Makrakis & Kostoulas-Makrakis, 2016). I did not examine relationships among variables and did not test hypotheses; therefore, a quantitative method was not suited for this study. A mixed methods researcher incorporates qualitative and quantitative approaches (Yin, 2018). A mixed methodology includes quantitative inquiry. As the study did not have variables to measure for comparisons or relationships, the mixed methods approach was not appropriate. A researcher uses a qualitative method with a focus on processes and meanings that are differently defined or not measured under controlled conditions (Makrakis & Kostoulas-Makrakis, 2016). A qualitative research method is an appropriate approach when identifying and exploring the perspectives of

participants in designing and implementing a process (Crane et al., 2018). Therefore, the qualitative method was my preferred method for conducting this study.

The four qualitative research designs I considered for my study were (a) case study, (b) narrative, (c) phenomenological, and (d) ethnographic. For my qualitative study, I used a multiple case study design. Narrative researchers consider the participants' stories to explain a phenomenon (Madden, Bailey, Alfes, & Fletcher, 2018). The specific business problem required an investigation within a specified time and space and did not include the early life experiences of the business leaders. As such, I did not select the narrative design. Phenomenological researchers are concerned with human experience; as such, the phenomenon is abstracted, reduced, and explained (Aagaard, 2017). Limiting my study to explore the meanings of the lived experiences of business leaders would not answer the research question, and therefore, I did not select the phenomenological design. A researcher would use an ethnographic design to focus on a pattern within a specific culture (Crane et al., 2018). I did not use ethnography because I did not seek to investigate culture on developing and managing change initiatives. Case study design was most appropriate for my study. Researchers use multiple case studies to explore separate occurrences of a phenomenon to obtain multiple perspectives (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). My research question probed what strategies the business leaders used. I used a qualitative multiple case study to enable me to explore and complete an in-depth analysis of the strategies that some business leaders used to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable beyond 5 years.

#### **Central Research Question**

The central research question for this study was:

What strategies do Jamaican business leaders use to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable?

#### **Interview Questions**

I asked the following open-ended questions through semistructured interviews with business executives to explore the strategies used to develop and manage successful change initiatives in business organizations to remain operable:

- 1. What are the strategies that you used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable?
- 2. What strategies did you use to ensure that the change initiative was successful after implementation to remain operable?
- 3. What strategies did you use to involve staff in the development and implementation of the change initiatives to remain operable?
- 4. What strategies did you use to communicate the developed change initiatives to mitigate resistance?
- 5. What were the strategies used to assess the effectiveness of the change initiatives during the change?
- 6. What strategies did you use to manage the barriers, if any, during the implementation of change initiatives to remain operable?
- 7. What additional strategies regarding the implementation of change initiatives would you like to share?

#### **Conceptual Framework**

The conceptual framework was the theory of change developed by Lewin (1951). As leaders of an organization implement strategies for the organization to thrive, employees and leaders should collaborate on strategies for success. Lewin (1945) espoused that modern society required a deeper understanding and a more efficient approach to addressing change dynamics. In 1951, Lewin introduced the three-step change theory. Lewin (1951) provided the change theory that comprised field theory, group dynamics, action research, and a three-step model of change. Leaders need to understand the change process so they can develop and manage change initiatives effectively throughout the implementation (Pollack & Pollack, 2015). Change occurs through a process of unfreeze, change, and refreeze (Lewin, 1951). The first stage is unfreezing of the present practices and norms; the second stage of change is moving, which is where the change actually occurs; and the third stage is freezing (more commonly referred to as refreezing), where the new norm is entrenched in the organization (Cummings, Bridgman, & Brown, 2016; Lewin, 1951; Rosenbaum, More, & Steane 2018).

Lewin's theory of change was applicable to my study because the framework was the basis for understanding how leaders modified policies, developed initiatives for implementation, and executed the change initiatives. Leaders of change management require a structured process and the steps that guide the implementation of planned change initiatives (Rosenbaum et al., 2018). I used Lewin's three-step theory of change to support my study because the framework guides leaders to prepare for change so that

change initiatives can be successfully developed and implemented. Lewin's theory of change was also useful as a guide to interviewing the leaders to determine similarities with the model and for understanding the findings on change management initiatives used by the business leaders in this study.

## **Operational Definitions**

I offer the following operational definitions to assist readers in comprehending the meaning of some specialized terms I used throughout the study.

Change management: Change management is where changes occur to create the ideal standard of an organization (Kumah, Ankomah, & Antwi, 2016).

Organizational change: Organizational change is the process by which the leaders of an organization transition the organization from one stage to another. The outcome of the change is desirable and lasting and can permanently impact how the organization performs (Espedal, 2016).

Resistance to change: Resistance to change is motivated by fear of the unknown and personal effort involving time and money; inertia and convenience are the risk factors in the process of change (Niculescu & Voicu, 2018).

#### **Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations**

### Assumptions

Assumptions in research are ideas the researcher assumes to be true without any further investigation (Wilson, 2017). Assumptions of the study shape the research (Cypress, 2017). I identified two assumptions when conducting this research. The following assumptions were warranted: (a) I assumed that the study participants, who

were successful business leaders with more than 5 years' industry leadership experience executing successful change initiatives, gave truthful and accurate answers to the interview questions; and (b) my interview questions captured the data needed to answer the research question.

#### Limitations

Limitations are aspects of the research that are out of the researchers' control but could affect the results and conclusions of the study (Bishwakarma, 2017). Therefore, a researcher must explain the plan or intention to address the limitations to mitigate any negative impact on the study (Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2017). The first limitation of my case study could have been access to business leaders and the ability to confirm interview dates and time. The second limitation could be the ability to generalize and transfer the findings to other organizations such as not-for-profit organizations. My sample size could have been a limitation in obtaining data saturation.

#### **Delimitations**

Delimitations are the boundaries set for a study (Nelms, 2015). The delimitations in a study are defined by the researcher. There are parameters in the scope of the study that are based on the researcher's specific choices (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The first delimitation of my study was my focus on business leaders and their strategies to develop and manage change initiatives successfully. A second delimitation was to collect data solely from business leaders who successfully developed and managed change initiatives. Marshall and Rossman (2016) recommended that the sample population should include a broad range of business leaders to avoid a narrow population for analysis. A third

delimitation was my use of case study research to collect data from business leaders who met specific criteria in a chosen location. I selected Jamaica as the geographical location for the study. Yin (2018) explained that when a researcher limits the geographic location to one specific area, the researcher could limit the generalizability of the results to change management strategies used elsewhere.

#### **Significance of the Study**

The significance of the study was that business executives could identify successful change management strategies to boost operational success. Resistance to organizational changes could stem from fears from staff about adapting to and coping with new methods (Lumbers, 2018), and as such, the selection of a change theory was important. Therefore, knowledge of change management strategies should increase the propensity for organizations to remain in operation. The findings could stimulate business leaders, human resources managers, supervisors, and managers to reevaluate their organizations' change implementation strategies. Findings and recommendations from this study could assist business leaders with developing and adopting alternate methods for implementing change and thus boosting organizational performance and ultimately organizational success.

#### **Contribution to Business Practice**

The findings of this study could be of value to business practice because leaders could use the findings to understand change management implementation strategies, when to embrace change, when to engage employees, and how to develop change strategies to ensure the survival of their businesses. Teece (2018) advocated that the

leaders of the organization should facilitate change. As my focus was on change management strategies, business leaders could be able to supplement or adapt their own change management strategies with findings from this study to boost change implementation success rates in their organizations. The findings from my study could contribute to business practice success for business leaders, enabling the leaders to develop and deploy strategies to implement change and remain operable.

## **Implications for Social Change**

The results of the study contribute to positive social change because business leaders may become equipped with successful strategies to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable. The local community may benefit when businesses remain operable. Businesses in a community are part of the providers of socioeconomic benefit, growth, and development (Karadag, 2015). When businesses remain operable, leaders may assist community members to have jobs and stable incomes, and the members are better able to provide for their families and support their communities.

#### **Review of Academic Literature**

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some business leaders used to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable. The target population for my study was at least three business leaders with a minimum of 5 years' industry leadership experience in successfully implemented change initiatives. In the literature review, I used Lewin's theory of change as the framework for analyzing the strategies affecting change management practices.

Reviewing academic literature enhanced my understanding of how scholars and

researchers examined the importance of organizational change, the role of leaders in employee engagement, and the causes of and strategies used to overcome resistance to change. The primary search keywords were change management, change initiatives, innovation, resistance to change, organizational development, and transformation.

I used online databases available through the Walden University Library including, but not limited to, Business Source Complete, ProQuest Central, Academic Search Complete/Premier, Emerald Management Journals, and Sage Journals. I also used Google Scholar and accessed government websites such as the Jamaica Information Service. I conducted a review of the literature on leadership and change management strategies for selected articles based on keywords and a combination of words that included leadership strategies, resistance to change, leadership behaviors, change management, and transformation. The articles relevant to the study were in the literature review. The study had 193 references, with 179 (95.47%) published within 5 years (2015 to 2019) of my expected year of CAO approval of my completed study, and 96% of the total references were peer-reviewed. In Table 1, I show a breakdown of the peer-reviewed versus non-peer-reviewed journals used in the review of academic literature, and in Table 2, I present the types of reference material and the year of publication.

Table 1
Sources in Review of Academic Literature

Sources	Total	Total more than 5 years of graduation	Percentage within 5 years	
Peer-reviewed Journals	136	12	76.9%	
Books	1	0	0.76%	
Non peer-reviewed Journals	0	0	0%	
Total	137	12	77.6%	

Table 2

Summary of Reference Types and their Currency

	Older	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	Total	Percentage
Peer-	9	42	34	59	42	2	188	97.41
reviewed								
Journals								
Dissertations	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0.52
Government								
publications	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0.52
Textbooks	0	1	1	0	1	0	3	1.55
Total	9	43	36	60	43	2	193	100

# **Relevant Theory**

Researchers use a conceptual framework to ground an investigation. Cooney,
Pernick, Rice, and Monago (2016) and Woodside (2016) advised that change leaders
should utilize a theoretical model for organizational change as the theoretical model can
enhance the success of the intended change to meet the intended outcomes. Hughes

(2018) shared that the understandings and misunderstandings of management and organizational studies shape the practice of scholars and leaders. Lewin was the father of change management (Galli, 2018). I chose Lewin's theory of change to guide my investigation into what strategies business leaders used to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable.

Lewin's theory of change. There are three major tenets of Lewin's change theory. The first stage, unfreeze, involves the preparation for the change (Lewin, 1951). The moving stage or change stage is the second stage and is the period when the actual change takes place (Lewin, 1951). The third stage, refreeze, means that the change was accepted and implemented (Rosenbaum et al., 2018). To allow for the successful implementation of a change, an organization must freeze the current functional or operational processes, implement the new change, and then normalize the new paradigm (Galli, 2018; Lewin 1951). During the unfreeze stage, people are motivated to embrace the change. During the move phase, the role of the leader is to promote reassurance about the benefits of the change (Rosenbaum et al., 2018). During the move phase, the transition begins in earnest and may last for some time.

Not all change theories have the same guiding principles in developing change initiatives. Lewin (1946) posited three elements as the key tenets of the change management theory, power, purpose, and relationship. Lewin (1946) offered that leaders should evaluate every strategy to determine if the implementation resulted in positive or negative outcomes. Therefore, leaders should establish measures for success between the effort and the achievement that helps to guide appropriate conclusions and establish

positive work habits (Lewin, 1946). The conceptual lens guides leaders in transitioning theoretical concepts to practical tools in organizations.

Implementation of a change should be preceded by a roadmap to success and parameters to guide the pathway of the implementation. The tenets of Lewin's change theory presented over 70 years ago remain relevant to business leaders and organizational change (Burnes & Bargal, 2017). The parameters of Lewin's theory of change are interrelated and relevant to the entire change process and guide the development and management of change initiatives (Endrejat, Baumgarten, & Kauffeld, 2017). Lewin's theory of change established a classical and fundamental approach to change (Cummings et al., 2016; Galli, 2018). While critics asserted that Lewin oversimplified change implementation, nonetheless Lewin's theory of change remains formidable with seminal significance to change management (Cummings et al., 2016). Researchers continue to rely on Lewin's theory of change as the conceptual lens for research conducted in recent times and a roadmap to success in developing and managing change initiatives.

Successful change processes begin with a plan. Lewin's three-step model represents a framework for planned change (Rosenbaum et al., 2018). The change process begins with the perception that change is needed (Lewin, 1951). Change management is crucial to the success of an organization. Evolving environments and competitive market forces place new demands on employees and leaders (Ziemba & Oblak, 2015). Leaders of business institutions should be cognizant of why, how, and when to implement timely decisions to ensure that change is relevant, accepted, and viable (Cummings et al., 2016). Leaders should find innovative ways to lead change.

When leaders understand that the change is necessary, appropriate change initiatives can be developed and managed.

Lewin's theory of change provided the lens for this research. Hossan (2015) asserted that Lewin's theory was more appropriate for organizations that were based on a traditional top-down, command and control style of management, with segmented, small units and slow change timelines. Bakari, Hunjra, and Niazi (2017) explained that Lewin's classical three-step theory was a precursor for different models of change that evolved after Lewin's theory. Change models do not have to be complex (Lewin, 1951). Researchers need to ensure that there is goal congruence and alignment with the underlying theories and the framework for the study.

Lewin's theory could assist leaders with the steps to use to develop and manage change initiatives. Lewin (1947) described the phases through which change can occur. During the unfreezing stage, leaders establish a plan. Galli (2018) compared three major change theories and concluded that Lewin's theory of change included three primary assumptions for change to be successful. The first assumption is that the organization needs the change. In the first stage, leaders develop the change initiatives, communicate the plan, and begin training programs (Gali, 2018). In the second stage, Lewin (1947) reminded leaders that employees are central to the change. In the second phase, leaders engage employees, reinforce the change, and establish a new culture. In the third stage, Lewin (1947) explained that affected parties need to accept the transformation and incorporate the new processes into a new routine. In the final stage and on an ongoing basis, leaders remain motivators

and reward employees for operating in the new status quo. Change is ongoing through all phases. I reviewed but never selected other change theories.

#### **Alternative Theories**

McKinsey 7S model. While the McKinsey 7S model is useful to assess organizational effectiveness, the model did not align with the research question to explore strategies business leaders use to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable. One of the most common uses of the framework is to facilitate organizational change (Ravanfar, 2015). However, the model helped leaders to focus on the skills and staff portions of the model. Business leaders need to be astute in developing and managing strategies to implement change.

The most common uses of the framework included a guide to identify how each area of the organization might change in the future and to facilitate the merger of organizations (Ravanfar, 2015). Instead of supporting deep analysis and large shifts, the McKinsey 7S model was great for analyzing how coherent an organization is and guiding the leaders to know the parameters that required change (Mitchell & Fredendall, 2015). A major disadvantage of the McKinsey 7S model is the time consideration for leaders to incorporate all the levels (Galli, 2018). The model is complex and would be difficult to implement in a large organization. Another disadvantage is that instead of focusing the entire model on the *people side* of change, the model was primarily geared towards skills development. Leaders need to understand the full tenets of change and develop the skillset to adjust the parameters and tailor the implementation to the organizational needs.

Transformational leadership. I contemplated but did not select transformational leadership theory as the conceptual lens for this research. Transformational leadership theory was developed by Burns (1978) and Bass (1985). Burns introduced the transformational leadership framework. Bass and Avolio (1994) later extended the works of Burns to include the key concepts/propositions underlying the theory: (a) individualized consideration, (b) intellectual stimulation, (c) inspirational motivation, and (d) idealized influence (Bărbînță, Dan, & Mureşan, 2017). The transformational leadership theory does not include parameters to guide business leaders to develop strategies to develop and manage change initiatives.

Transformational leaders use charisma and personal influence to lead change. Jiang, Zhao, and Ni (2017) asserted that the influence of transformational leadership on employee performance was an important branch of management research. A transformational leader is one who motivates followers to perform beyond expectations (Bărbînță et al., 2017; Bass, 1985). Burns (1978) defined transformational leadership as the process in which leaders and followers are coordinated toward more elevated amounts of ethical quality and inspiration. Unlike traditional leadership theories, which principally concentrated on coherent procedures, transformational leaders accentuate feelings and inspirations (Zineldin, 2017). A leader's influence on employees was not the purpose of this study.

While the charisma of the leader may be important in leading, the research question required fulsome strategies independent of the leaders' personality.

Transformational leaders provide a vision and build up a passionate association with their

followers, expanding the awareness and confidence in higher objectives over their own advantages (Zineldin, 2017). Transformational leadership theory holds that leaders inspire followers to change their expectations, perceptions, and motivations to work towards common organizational goals (Zineldin, 2017). Further, there is a role for transformational leadership in promoting employees' feedback within the dynamics of leader-follower relationships (Bin et al., 2016; Jiang et al., 2017). I did not select transformational theory because I intended to identify strategies that leaders used to implement change and not to focus on the leaders in their individual capacities or the leaders' personality attributes. I selected Lewin's change theory as the framework for this study.

General systems theory. Another conceptual theory considered but not used was the general systems theory (GST). Teece (2018) theorized that GST stemmed from the pre-Socratic philosophers, evolved throughout the ages through different philosophic entities, and eventually was formally structured in 1925. The core idea of GST is that the whole is more than the sum of its parts (von Bertalanffy, 1972). GST seeks to bolster a holistic approach to multidisciplinary congruence in organizations (von Bertalanffy, 1972). An organization is a complexity of various parts and each part or business unit is interlinked and coordinated for business sustainability (Teece, 2018). Kast and Rosenzweig (1972) expounded that GST is a proposal for the unification of science. There is interconnectivity among elements in organizations. The complexity might result in challenges in developing and managing change initiatives. GST is a change theory where leaders might view change initiatives as small parts within a greater system.

Developing and managing change initiatives requires unification in strategies used by leaders and employees. Joseph and Huber (2015) pointed out that a change in one part of a system affected all parts of a system. Teece (2018) offered that organizations were rewarded for deep specialization and managers were trained to practice specialization. However, GST is not easily understood and implemented by leaders. As such, GST was not the preferred conceptual framework to guide the research into strategies that business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable. GST emphasized the interdependence among elements, integration of the elements, and the outcomes resulting from their interactions but not practical steps or guides on how to attain change (Teece, 2018). Another reason I did not select GST as the conceptual lens was that GST did not provide a guide to develop and manage change initiatives.

### **Survival and Change**

Transformational efforts in organizations often fail. In fact, 60%-70% of organizational efforts reportedly fail (Thomas, George, & Rose, 2016). While the accuracy of the estimated percentage of failed change initiatives was debatable, the relevance to business survival in communities is not. Beer (2018) explained that when an Australian car manufacturer closed in 2017, redundancies within the industry were riveting. The loss of employment in the supply chain was profound, and the projected joblessness in some geographical regions caused a long-term catastrophe (Beer, 2018). Amarantou, Kazakopoulou, Chatzoudes, and Chatzoglou (2018) proffered that leaders should emphasize the interconnectivity between change initiatives and the

survival of the business. The strategies leaders use to develop and manage change initiatives impact organizational success. Business survival and change are intertwined.

The first stage of Lewin's change theory included establishing the need for the change. Organizational survival is an urgent reason for leaders to develop and manage change initiatives. Leaders should examine and determine the criteria for success prior to the onset of change. Thomas et al. (2016) queried whether the value attained from the organizational change indicators was robust criteria to determine dissatisfaction with the established parameters. Rao (2015) pinpointed that leaders needed to demonstrate a new mindset, tool-set, and skill-set to effectively implement and lead organizational change. Additionally, the leaders and followers should align with the strategic goal and purpose to implement change (Moorman, Blakey, & Darnold, 2018). Both leaders and employees need to strategize to make change initiatives successful.

Leaders may have training in core functions but lack skills in developing and managing successful change initiatives. Some business practitioners did not have the skillsets to implement change successfully (Williamsson, Eriksson, & Dellve, 2016). According to Wilburn and Wilburn (2016), in the aftermath of the implementation of a strategy, business practitioners inquired what other strategies would prevent potential negative consequences. Williamsson et al., (2016) concluded in a qualitative research involving change in a Swedish hospital that one of the first steps in implementing change was a focus on the initial implementation phase that included an analysis of the needs in the organization. A corollary to Lewin (1951) was that leaders must establish the reason

for the change. Survival in the global industrial scenes was paramount. Failed change initiatives may render the organization inoperable.

There are several fundamental and critical aspects of organizational change. Williamsson et al. (2016) explained that the creation of a sense of urgency, development of a shared vision, and communication of the vision helped to mobilize successful change initiatives. Wilburn and Wilburn (2016) advised that leaders may have difficulty in arguing that a person could not have known or at least considered more alternatives, particularly negative unintended consequences of change initiatives. An understanding of the antecedents of change leadership was relevant to business leaders as there were lessons to learn from this leadership approach (Boudrias, Phaneuf, Rousseau, & Brunelle, 2016). Lewin's theory of change incorporated the reason for the planned change and parameters to transition through the phases of change. When leaders were aware of the distinct phases of the change process, the development and management of the change initiatives became easier.

An organizational change has a diverse impact on people, systems, and the long-term success of the organization. The change must be needed (Lewin, 1951). Change involved strategic planning with specific goals, driven by communication with and the involvement of all employees (Oxenswardh & Fredriksson, 2016). Ali and Ivanov (2015) analyzed organizational development through the lens of (a) overall communication between cross-functional teams, (b) the improvement of business processes, (c) low employee morale. (d) change resistance among employees, and (e) lack of strategic direction. Lewin's theory of change blended the need for leaders to understand the need

for the change, communicate the vision, and revisit existing structures to boost organizational survival.

Leaders involve different aspects of the organization when developing and managing the change initiatives to remain operable. Oxenswardh and Fredriksson (2016) declared that change initiatives involve one or more elements of the organizational system. Change involves a realignment of the whole system in an organization (Oxenswardh & Fredriksson, 2016). Afsar, Badir, Saeed, and Hafeez (2017) explained that organizational survival was not simply an endorsement of change or discouragement of transformation. Leaders should think of ways to engage all constructs of the organization to embrace change as a necessity for survival (Afsar et al., 2017). In the first stage of the change, leaders share survival anxiety with various levels within the organization (Lewin, 1951). Leaders of organizations who develop and manage change initiatives well thrive; those who do not, struggle to survive.

The survival of the organization is a recurrent theme in the globalized economy. The change affects all of the key components in an organization, strategy, work, people, formal and informal processes, and structures (Oxenswardh & Fredriksson, 2016). All employees at all the various levels must understand the state of affairs, the time span for completion of assigned projects, and the impact on the organization's ability to survive (Ali & Ivanov, 2015). The freeze must occur to evaluate areas that require the change (Lewin, 1951). According to Andersson (2015), the topic of change has two ever-present corollaries, resistance and controversy. Leaders are responsible for risk mitigation of the implementation, including resistance to change.

### **Resistance to Change**

Both employees and leaders might be apprehensive about change. Leaders must remain cognizant that resistance to change exist (Dwyer, 2019). The second phase of change included the risk of resistance (Lewin, 1951). Parsells (2017) found that while employees became frustrated during the change process, employees valued when leaders shared the big picture, the vision of the change, and the possible impact on their jobs. When people were not clear about their future and their livelihood, they might become confused and resist the change.

Response to change could be personal and emotional even in a work environment. Lewin (1951) established a corollary between lives in the organization with lives in other social settings. According to Lewin (1951), life was based on roles, positions, behaviors, authority, rules, social norms, and other definitive structures. Globalization was creating many unprecedented ways of how change impacted the organization through the vastly changing landscape of technology, demography, and social media (Syahmi et al., 2019). The mechanisms used to develop and manage change initiatives should include strategies to minimize resistance in the first place (Dwyer, 2019). Resistance to change could be counterproductive.

Leaders should exercise due care about employees in developing and managing change initiatives. Resistance to change was one of the main reasons for failed change initiatives (Amarantou et al., 2018). Employees must prepare for change (Lewin, 1951). The encouragement of creative thought from all levels of the organization cultivates a positive perception bias towards the change (Rubin & Abramson, 2018). Lack of

preparation of the employees for the change may result in resistance to the change and ultimately failed change initiatives.

Leaders need to identify strategies to mitigate the risk of resistance to change. Leaders need to explore the circumstances that resulted in resistance to change. The seminal work conducted by Coch and French (1948) explored the reasons workers strongly resisted job changes and the mitigation strategies used. Leaders may successfully mitigate or eliminate resistance to change (Coch & French, 1948). Leaders must promote different activities to mobilize the team and foster the success of change initiatives (Galli, 2018; Hossan, 2015). Leaders may experience change resistance when developing and managing change initiatives. Staff is more likely to accept change initiatives when the staff understands the impact on their lives.

Leaders used various approaches to develop and manage change initiatives.

Burnes (2015) explored the role of structure and culture in the process of organizational change and resistance. Kerber and Buono (2018) offered that there were three different approaches to organizational change (a) directed change, (b) planned change, and (c) a guided approach. When an organization projected low socio-technical predictability and low operational complexity, for example, the naming of a new department, the directed approach would be most effective (Burnes, 2015; Kerber & Buono, 2018). Resistance to change related to the individual or the structure (Burnes, 2015; Hossan, 2015). Planned change initiatives should be less disruptive. Leaders should explore what-if scenarios when implementing change initiatives to better understand the effect the change initiatives might have on culture and structure.

Obstacles existed in some organizations' structures that caused employees to resist planned change. Betancourt, Tan-McGrory, Kenst, Phan, and Lopez (2017) identified that leaders in health care services needed to improve quality and deliver higher value to clients. However, the barriers to remaining operable were the lack of buyin from the leaders, organizational prioritization, energy, and execution strategies (Bentancourt et al., 2017). Leaders successfully addressed the barriers through organizational change management strategies (Betancourt et al., 2017). Some people actively resist change (Galli, 2018). Nevertheless, leaders are able to deflate resistance to the change by developing and managing successful change initiatives.

The second phase of Lewin's model sought to diffuse resistance to change. Lewin (1951) emphasized the importance of unfreezing as the stage to prepare employees for change initiatives. Sometimes, resistance to change emanated from ignoring employees' contribution to the change (Gunnarsdóttir, 2016). Betty (2017) studied the experience of a technical college faculty and staff involved in an initiative to develop innovative models for providing equal opportunities to students with disabilities. The findings from the study were that leaders should recognize that humans required collaborative relationships, connection with the change, and a sense of control to be actively engaged in the change process (Betty, 2017). Sustainable change occurred when leaders align themselves as authors of change rather than targets of change.

The business executive must have strategies to successfully implement and sustain change. Managers were hard-pressed to implement smart strategies for continuous organizational improvement (Kirrane, Lennon, O'Connor, & Fu, 2017). However,

employees' shaped responses to change by both their personal psychological resources and their perceptions of the organizational environment (Kirrane et al., 2017). Akan, Er Ülker, and Ünsar (2016) explained that resistance to change was a significant factor with a direct effect on change efforts. When employees were well-informed about the organizational change process, and their opinions considered, employees adopted the change process.

The complexity of a change resulted in challenges in developing and managing change initiatives. Leaders needed to convey the reason for the change initiative in practical terms (Van der Voet et al., 2015) and relate the change to the business environment (Oxenswarddh & Fredriksson, 2016). Lewin (1951) projected that there were forces that either drove or restrained well informed, and that change occurred when the driving force exceeded the restraining force. In the second phase of the change, leaders continue to reinforce the need for the change.

Change is stressful for management and employees. Chinyerem et al. (2018) reported that the challenges to strategic change included (a) poor organizational management and culture, (b) increased technology installation, (c) organizational structure, (d) strong competition, and (e) employee issues. The employee issues related to the uncertainty of perceived erratic changes and the reaction resulted in resistance to change. When people are transitioning from the known - comfort zone- to the unknown, the uncertainty is difficult to handle (Chinyerem et al., 2018; Dhingra & Punia, 2016). Shimoni (2017) advised that traditionally, reaction to change may involve four distinct phases (a) initial denial, (b) resistance, (c) gradual exploration, and (d) eventual

commitment. Leaders in organizations must drive change and seek to minimize resistance.

Some leaders have a traditional perspective that the individual's psychological disposition to change was the problem. The traditional remedy was to fix the individual (Shimoni, 2017). Dhingra and Punia (2016) explained that uncertainty about the change existed in employees at the macro and micro levels in the organization. Vos and Rupert (2018) postulated that research on employees' resistance to change focused primarily on the perspective of the agents of change or the employees involved in the change process and ignored the other stakeholders. In a sample of 117 agent-recipients' groupings, covering 110 different change projects in 90 organizations, Vos and Rupert (2018) found that agents perceived higher levels of resistance than the recipients of change.

Recognition of resistance to change and strategies used by successful leaders could help other leaders to develop and manage change. Further, the initiatives could help leaders to recognize areas of the change that need remodeling.

Resistance to change is an attitude, however normal, for the fear of the unknown. Anticipating and overcoming resistance to change were the main tasks of management at all hierarchical levels (Buseli, 2018). In the quantitative study by Vos and Rupert (2018) on the perceptions of agents and recipients of change, the leaders' knowledge of change strategies impacted the change initiatives. Resistance to change resulted in obstruction, ineffective use of organizational resources, and administrative failure (Jayatilleke, & Lai, 2018). Leaders should seek to understand the reasons employees displayed resistance to

change. Leaders should address the resistance from employees for the success of the change initiatives.

Leaders may manage resistance in a myriad of ways. Gunnarsdóttir (2016) conducted a case study with participants who were managers in Norwegian child welfare services during a period of radical change. The findings were that managers handled challenges by conducting emotional work, emotional labor, and emotional balancing (Gunnarsdóttir, 2016). In implementing changes to a computer-based system in an organization, Jayatilleke and Lai (2018) found that the consequences of unmanaged or improperly managed system requirement changes resulted in disastrous system development. The negative consequences were increased software costs, schedule overruns, unstable requirements, endless testing, project failure, and eventually loss of business (Buseli, 2018; Jayatilleke & Lai, 2018). In developing and managing successful change initiatives, leaders appealed to the emotional concerns from employees as a united response to the increased complexity of organizational expectations during the change processes.

Resistance to change is often associated with negativity. Change recipients are active participants in the change process (Oreg et al., 2018). Oreg (2017) demonstrated in three studies that employees who resisted change outperformed non-resistors on routine tasks. While change resistance may negatively impact aspects of organizational change, including performance on unstructured, dynamic, and nonroutine tasks, change resistance can boost performance on standard and predictable tasks (Oreg, 2017). While there were many potential causes of failed change, resistance to change was widely identified as a

significant contributor to organizational failure (Amarantou et al., 2018). However, the negative perception could be a preconceived bias. Resistance to change was not always negative.

Resistance to change could originate from positive factors. Much of the literature relating to resistance focused on the negative context of change outcomes and change implementation (Georgalis, Samaratunge, Kimberley, & Lu, 2015). Leaders could use change resistance to evaluate change initiatives (Amarantou et al., 2018). Oreg et al. (2018) contextualized that a software development company adopted a new software development approach with reliance on user experiences rather than traditional documentation where the users offered no resistance but from the onset indicated acceptance of the change. However, the new software was not robust, and the change failed even though employees did not resist the change. Oreg et al. (2018) explained that resistance to change could lead to intricate, detailed, objective scrutiny of a planned change. As such, resistance to change was not always a negative phenomenon.

Leaders should engage change recipients who voiced concerns and objections to a change event. Leaders might gain valuable insight from change recipients when developing and managing change initiatives (Oreg et al., 2018). Dredge, Oates, Gregory, and King (2017) explored the strategies leaders used when staff voiced concerns about a change initiative that involved the transformation of historical practice to prescribe emergency subcutaneous medications for all patients admitted to a community palliative care service at Calvary Health Care Bethlehem, Australia. Dredge et al. (2017) found that even though staff challenged and queried the rationale for the change, the change was

successfully implemented with continued collaboration with staff to ensure effectiveness. Ultimately, the implemented change resulted in enhanced service delivery and improved consumer satisfaction. Subsequent staff survey results revealed that the majority of staff members were satisfied with the change, and there was no negative impact on the quality of care patients received (Dredge et al., 2017). Lewin (1951) proffered that the second phase of the change process required change leaders to overcome resistance to change. When leaders considered the root cause of resistance from the staff, introduced the change slowly and methodically, the change initiatives were successfully planted into the organization.

Lewin's theory of change included parameters for participants who may resist change. Resistance to change may relate to (a) doubt in managerial capacity to implement change; (b) the skepticism that the timing and methods chosen were inappropriate; (c) previous bad decisions; (d) impatience with uncertainties; and (e) fear of job loss, power, and authority (Gunnarsdóttir, 2016). However, Buseli (2018) found that while each implementation must be valued on its own merit and on a case by case basis, how leaders communicated with and engaged employees impacted the change process. One of the factors which impacted the effective implementation of reform in teaching was resistance to change by veteran teachers (Synder, 2017). Tact and diplomacy characterized the way management approached change.

Not all change processes have a negative response from employees or leaders.

While some may conclude that all participants resist change, Synder (2017) found some career teachers who did not resist change. There were several descriptors for the change

response and Synder (2017) identified that positive focusers accepted change.

Organizational structure was more team-based where individuals' behavior was a function of the group environment and seen and modified in terms of groups (Lewin, 1947). Some participants invested in reform efforts (Oreg et al., 2018) and actively desired the success of the organization. The culture of the organization directly impacted the change process. Some participants readily embraced change and perceived change as necessary for organizational survival.

## **Creating a Culture of Change**

Organizational culture and cultural diversity may impact organizational change. Leaders must be mindful of the cultural dynamics of the existing organization and the new cultural paradigm that the change may introduce. Hofstede (1983) demonstrated that human relationships defined culture in the workplace. People complied with both organizational rules and cultural norms but truly gave priority to the latter (Hofstede, 1983). Axelrod and Axelrod (2017) attested that there was no *one size fits all* in organizational change. Culture related to other key constructs, particularly identity, institutions, and practices (Giorgi, Lockwood, & Glynn, 2015). An alignment of culture and change implementation boosted organizational success.

Leaders must believe in the success of change initiatives. Giorgi et al. (2015) explained that change initiatives should align with the culture of the organization. Lewin (1951) proffered that when the change entrenched new habits of the organization, the change was successful. Doll, Cornelison, Rath, and Syme (2017) advocated that deep culture change required two specific components (a) a shared understanding of the what,

or content goals, and (b) the how, or process of change. Leaders incorporated the contextual strengths and challenges of the organization and the competencies and strengths of the entire team to develop successful change initiatives.

Change was successful when led by change leaders who believed that the status quo was transformable. The desire and capacity to learn and build a new culture when developing and managing organizational change were challenging (Daniels & Tenkasi, 2017). Dobrovič and Timková (2017) surveyed persons who took part in organizational change in the Slovak Republic and of the 87 respondents, 64% were employees and 22% were managers. Dobrovič and Timková (2017) found that the leaders of the change faced numerous obstacles including various failed strategies such as inadequate planning of changes, absence of training of employees, lack of time needed to adapt to implement the change, defending employees against change, an inappropriate culture of the company, or not implementing checks and verifications into the process of change. Lewin (1951) advocated that change initiative was successful when the new culture became the way of life in the organization. Setting the culture in an organizational change was an integral part of the change management process.

Leaders use the existing culture to create a new culture. Change participants embraced change when the new change initiative is the new cultural paradigm in the organization (Lewin, 1951). Doll et al. (2017) recognized that in some nursing homes, the efforts toward culture change and meaningful evaluation of the cultural change at the micro and macro levels were fraught with challenges. Daniels and Tenkasi (2017) explored multiple ways where leaders learned and utilized the knowledge of the existing

culture within the organization to foster organizational change. The case study was conducted over a 2 year period via 3 identical surveys of employees at various levels of responsibility in a Fortune 500 'logistics' company based in the United States Midwest region. The connection with the participant's desire to learn about the new culture and environments was a positive step in establishing a new culture.

The culture of the organization is an important factor for leaders to consider when developing and managing change initiatives. Doll et al. (2017) expounded that the culture change strategies in nursing homes in the State of Kansas included an establishment of culture change goals, close monitoring, and mapping of culture change to the process to attain the goals. Ashta, Stokes, and Hughes (2018) posited that leaders required crosscultural and change management strategies to develop and sustain collaboration among teams. Dana, Mukaj, and Vishkurti (2016) demonstrated that knowing the country's culture is imperative in understanding how to implement organizational culture. A leader implementing change must create harmony between the new culture and the new strategic paradigm.

An understanding of the guiding principles and strategies to harmonize culture within an organization are useful to the change leader. Dana et al. (2016) found that to change the culture and promote sustainable cultural change, leaders retained the responsibility to align vision with action. Willis et al. (2016) found that leaders made incremental changes within a comprehensive change initiative strategy. Through incremental changes, leaders fostered distributed leadership, promoted staff engagement, created collaborative relationships, and continuously assessed and learned from change.

Lewin (1947) established that during the unfreeze stage leaders should reinforce the change. Ultimately, leaders bolstered a sustained cultural change and organizational success by incrementally aligning vision with readiness to engage.

During the change process, some employees struggle with the new change. Lewin (1947) advocated the new culture was established during the second phase of the change. Proponents of the cultural approach to change management offered that inappropriate cultures and structures were either obstacles or opportunities for successful change processes (Burnes, 2015; Shimoni, 2017). As such, Burnes (2015) and Shimoni (2017) advocated that leaders terminated or replaced employees who do not fit the desired cultures or structures. Leaders set the culture in organizations. Leaders may develop and manage change initiatives as group activities for norms and routines to accommodate new individual behavior.

The ethical principles of even one person can influence the relationships within the organization. To manage change initiatives in organizations to remain operable, leaders may opt to adjust individual behaviors of employees through individual performance reviews matched with organizational performance (Burnes, 2015; Shimoni, 2017). Derfler-Rozin, Baker, and Gino (2018) advised that even the hiring of new staff can impact the cultural fabric of the organization. Lewin (1947) established that refreezing occurs after the change implementation. Leaders should guard the culture of the organization, prevent discord, and establish the new ethos of the organization.

Leaders ensure that the cultural dynamics of the organization are considered in developing and managing change initiatives. Any employee who displayed unethical

conduct can create a domino effect on how others perceived the organizational ethical values (Derfler-Roin et al., 2018). Feitosa, Grossman, and Salazar (2018) proffered that the demands of change management within organizations underscored the need for leaders to understand the processes and influences of cultural dynamics on team performance. Lewin (1947) established that refreezing is necessary to reinforce the new change and ensure individuals do not revert to the old paradigm. In establishing a culture, the guiding principles of Lewin's theory of change are useful to leaders to strategize and stimulate sustained cultural change.

Understanding change and improving the ability to lead change are important strategies that business leaders must practice. All the change elements of initiating change, engaging and communicating the change, and establishing the culture are responsibilities of the leaders (Al-Haddad & Kotnour, 2015). Lewin (1951) advocated for employees' inclusion in the dialogue in solving a problem and emphasized that successful problem solving required active participation of change agents in understanding the problem, finding a solution, and implementing the solution. The organization becomes the object of change (Beslui, 2018). Leaders must become engrossed in the change management methodologies that boost successful implementation of change in various organizations.

As the global environment continues to transform, leaders develop and manage change initiatives to remain competitive and relevant. Lewin (1947) identified freezing as disrupting the norm. Leaders disrupt the norm to implement change initiatives. Fattore et al. (2018) reported that the results of a study of 680 public-sector consultants on the

drivers of successful organizational change indicated that resource availability and a comprehensive approach to change appeared to play a less relevant role than vison, commitment, and an implementation plan from the change leaders. Leaders drive change initiatives and cause a change to occur (Al-Haddad & Kotnour, 2015). Various research and studies outlined the reasons for failure and provided recommendations to boost capabilities of leaders to change the culture. Top management's commitment is central to change processes.

During change processes, many workers struggle to reconcile their personal and work responsibilities. Leaders are required to give due care to employees to appropriately remodel organizations and redefine workplace structures and cultures (Cech & O'Connor, 2017). Making mistakes can be horrific if the culture of the organization is to punish innovators (Al-Haddad & Kotnour, 2015). However, if something goes wrong with the planned strategy, the outcome could be detrimental for some persons. Price-Dowd (2017) advocated that nursing leaders needed to be honest with patients as the admission of wrong is an important culture to establish and build. Staff members and leaders sometimes challenge the status quo to assess whether there could be a better alternative.

Leaders may develop and manage various change initiatives to build a constructive framework for the new culture of the organization during the various stages of the organizational change process. The organizational culture, the individual's moral compass, and professionalism ultimately inspire the individual's performance (Price-Dowd, 2017). In the change process, theorists recognized that culture was a moderator for

organizational change (Hussain, 2018). According to Niessen, Mäder, Stride, and Jimmieson (2017), leaders related positively to employees' affective states and well-being. Therefore, leaders are responsible to influence major changes in the attitudes of employees and build commitment towards the organization's mission, objectives, and strategies.

Leaders set the tone for culture in the organization while developing and managing change initiatives to remain operable. Fronzo (2018) reported that when the British Association of Urological Nurses (BAUN) wanted to impart a new culture during the change process, BAUN sought to inform the urological nurses about the approaches to change management. Hussain et al. (2018) advised that leaders modified strategies, processes, and structures during the change process to build a culture for the organization to remain sustainable. Lewin's (1947) change management model incorporated an analogy of how a block of ice must unfreeze, change, and refreeze to change shape. Similarly, leaders should develop and manage change initiatives that determine the existing conditions, engage in a process for the change, then refreeze the new cultural paradigm to remain operable.

# **Communicating Change**

Communication is integral to the appropriate functioning of any change in an organization. When leaders communicate the benefits of the change initiatives, employees better understand the need to continue to support the change (Lewin, 1947). Royce (2018) advised that there are seven crucial steps to change, and communication is one of the vital parameters. When leaders communicated effectively about the change in

business processes, morale was boosted; the resistance to change lowered as the strategic direction was clear (Ali & Ivanov, 2015). Clear and transparent communication of all change-related activities and their results are very crucial to successfully developing and managing change initiatives.

Leaders are aware that insufficient communication and inadequate stakeholder integration are among the most common flaws of unsuccessful change. Leaders should communicate and provide support for organizational change (Hussain et al., 2018). Where there was inefficient communication from the leaders, organizational communication suffered, prevented profitability, and stymied organizational change (Kwofie, Adinyira & Fugar, 2016). Leaders must be acutely involved in the development of effective communication with stakeholders during the change process (Fronzo, 2018). Adequate and timely release of information supported successful change initiatives, but leaders must establish trust; until trust is established, there could be challenges with organizational change.

Communication with internal stakeholders is part of the change initiatives process. Communication was a prominent strategy that leaders used for the successful implementation of change initiatives (Arnaout & Esposito, 2018). Communication from leaders was far-reaching, continuous, and relevant throughout the entire change process (Royce, 2018). Botez (2018) advised that communication resulted in a permanent exchange of messages. Leaders need to communicate with internal stakeholders about change initiatives. Communication is bidirectional, flowing down from the senior executive, and up from floor level employees.

Leaders are responsible for the messages communicated about the change initiatives that are developed and managed for the organization to remain operable. During the change process, communication should be about the change (Lewin, 1947). Communication, creating short and long-term goals, teamwork, and measuring success are required when developing and managing a change initiative (Van den Heuvel et al., 2016). When leaders facilitate discussions while developing and managing change initiatives they provide opportunities to harmonize knowledge of the goals, new ways, and means of attaining those goals with employees (Botez, 2018). Leaders provided information about the change initiatives to allay fears of the unknown as well as gather valued inputs for the process (Botez, 2018). Communication about the change promotes success of the change initiatives.

Leaders must be actively involved in communicating the vision for the change. Teixeira, Gregory, and Austin (2017) advised that allowing change is not implementing change. Botez (2018) reminded that communication among team members was a high-level priority that allowed team members to exchange messages. The exchange of messages resulted in the achievement of agreements or disagreements, the expression of, or even enforcement of power, as well as negotiation and consensus (Botez, 2018). Communication helps to build consensus on change initiatives.

Culture and communication reinforce the change process. Teixeira et al. (2017) conducted an exploratory qualitative study to examine the responses of community pharmacists to the rapid changes in the pharmacy profession. The strategies pharmacists used to adapt, lead, and respond to emerging professional practices included

communication (Teixeira et al., 2017). Leaders used a clear communication strategy in decision-making to improve the dissemination of information about the change process (Besuli, 2018). Leaders should avoid under-communicating the message and ensure the message was consistent to gain support from individuals at all levels of the company (Van den Heuvel et al., 2016). According to Lewin's theory of change leaders should communicate the change initiatives and reinforce the objectives of the change process.

A clear communication strategy supports a better understanding of the efficacy of the overall organizational change success. Practitioners and scientists agreed that organizational change communication was the most effective approach to boost employees' adjustment to change (Petrou, Demerouti, & Schaufeli, 2018). Teixeira et. al. (2017) explained that prior to direct and consistent communication about the change, the pharmacists felt underprepared. Some pharmacists lacked the confidence to actually make a change in their practices. However, leaders build communication messages as preparation for people to accept change (Beslui, 2018). The reality is that effective communication is a continuous dynamic process that leaders use to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable.

The information communicated should be specific but adaptable to the environment, open and useful. Lewin (1947) recommended that change must be a group activity for the norms and routines to accommodate new individual behavior. Leaders are to communicate group activities. To overcome the insecurity of team members who resist, as well as the undecided, an intense leader used a multi-point communication to propagate the change in all directions throughout the organization, from top to bottom,

from bottom to top, as well as horizontally and diagonally (Besuli, 2018). The role of the leader's communication is to reduce and eliminate fear of change among employees (Luo, Song, Gebert, Zhang, & Feng, 2016). Support from employees is necessary for the successful implementation of organizational change.

The leader's communication might increase employees' support for the change initiatives. During periods of uncertainty, due to organizational change, employees fear the possibility of a loss of positions or benefits and the unintended consequences of the change process (Luo et al., 2016). Consequently, employees resisted the change and were unwilling to help with the change process. Van den Heuvel, Freese, Schalk, and Van Assen (2017) demonstrated that communication about change initiatives helped to foster a positive attitude towards the change. Luo et al. (2016) suggested that the leader implementing change use hope orientation, subordinate orientation, and support orientation communication techniques. Communication is essential and plays a significant role in the successful implementation of change initiatives.

Leaders frame the messages to enhance meaning and provoke action from employees and managers to support the change initiatives for the organization to remain operable. Lewin (1947) invited leaders to encourage and inspire successful change initiatives through communication. Zhao, Seibert, Taylor, Lee, and Lam (2016) expounded that organizational leaders are required to communicate the importance of the change. Leaders should communicate the necessity for the change, the significance of the change, and what to expect after the change. Giambra et al. (2018) conducted a study where the themes that emerged indicated that staff believed participation was inclusive

and involved both managers and peers. Leaders must be adept with strategies to communicate the change initiatives to all levels.

Leaders use communication as a strategy to encourage participation in change initiatives. Meaningful participation was predicated on preparation, engagement, accountability, and communication (Giambra et al., 2018). Osborne and Hammoud (2017) conducted a qualitative study in an organization in Jackson, Mississippi that explored the engagement strategies of four communication business leaders. The participants underscored that effective leaders must be transparent, communicate with all levels of employees, embrace the change, and provide feedback to all stakeholders (Osborne & Hammond, 2017). Leaders communicated the benefits of the change initiatives with the supporting evidence (Van den Heuvel et al., 2016). Leaders ensure that the communication of the change initiatives is accurate. Lack of accuracy could result in a lack of meaningful participation.

During times of developing and managing change initiatives, leaders are responsible for guiding the messages. If staff or leaders displayed a lack of interest, accountability, skills, trust, and perception of value, then the communication of the change implementation may be shrouded (Van den Heuvel et al., 2016). Giambra et al. (2018) recommended that leaders encourage meaningful participation from internal stakeholders including alternative ways to participate, advertise opportunities, and present better access to information. The participants in the study indicated that information disseminated directly to or from the leaders should explain the decisions to implement the change Giambra et al. (2018). Communication on the change initiatives

should include information on decision-making and the benefit of the change to the organization.

Leaders communicate through various channels to inform about the change initiatives to remain operable. Leaders should provide updates, remind, and reinforce the need to develop and manage change initiatives (Van den Heuvel et al., 2016). Leaders provide information to employees via indirect, face-to-face, and electronic methods (Giambra et al., 2018). The communication from the leaders is an ongoing activity during the three phases of the change process (Lewin, 1947). During each phase of change, communication is an important tool for leaders to use to remove or mitigate any obstacles.

Leaders communicate with employees on matters that may prevent change, including measures to mitigate employee resistance to change. When the leaders recognized resistance to change, the school leaders sought to implement damage control through constant communication to prevent the exacerbation of the resistance to change (Niculescu & Voicu, 2018). One of the roles of the leader during the change process was to communicate hope (Chadwick, 2015). The messages from the leader must be honest, unambiguous, and hopeful. With 245 randomly selected participants, Chadwick (2015) conducted a study of appeals of hope as part of an effort to take steps toward climate change prevention. The message components highlighted the importance of climate change, goal congruence, future expectations, feelings of hope, and persuasion (Chadwick, 2015). The communication of feelings of hope led to greater interest in

climate protection (Chadwick, 2015). Lewin (1947) reported that leaders inspire change through communication. Communication from leaders can inspire a new way of thinking.

Building a bond between employees and leaders may have a positive impact on communicating change strategies. Osborne and Hammond (2017) found that leaders utilized communication strategies to build trust, demonstrate emotional intelligence, and represent the fortitude to cope with change. In 2017, Parsells concluded a single case study that concluded that communication between leaders and employees contributed to a successful change initiative to implement a budgeting software tool in an organization in the south-central region of the United States. Parsells (2017) concluded that employees were supportive of the change mainly because the communication was ongoing and inclusive from the design to experimentation, implementation, and evaluation stages of the software changes. Communication strategies stimulate emotional response to change initiatives.

Leaders can inspire emotional responses in communicating messages on change initiatives. Emotional appeals were useful in stimulating persuasive communication (Yu-Kang, Chun-Tuan, & Pei-Chi, 2017). Though frustrated at times, the employees appreciated and understood the strategic change and the big-picture perspective and not just how the change affected their jobs (Parsells, 2017). The definitive understanding and communication of roles and responsibilities were the key drivers of effective management and the key to achievement of goals and objectives (Sementelli, 2016). Leaders can rely on Lewin's theory of change to build direct communication messages during the unfreezing, changing, and refreezing of change initiatives.

Some leaders incorporate hope about the change in the communication strategy.

Niculescu and Voicu (2018) reported that during the implementation of the change management strategies, leaders offered support for the pupils and teachers. Participants in the change projects inspired messages of hope. Leaders may tailor messages differently for the local or global environment setting of the change initiatives. Yu-Kang et al. (2017) acknowledged that according to Chadwick (2015), hope and fear were presumed as alternates. However, fear appeals have an advantage when the change initiatives were global. Hope appeals were more effective when the issues were local (Yu-Kang et al., 2017). Leaders could inspire positive change by framing the communication of an issue as global or local. Communication influenced the way respondents' process fear-based or hope-based attachments. Leaders provide for an iterative development for the change initiatives through cultural change, communication, innovation, and employee engagement.

### **Trends in Change Management Strategies**

Change management strategies support innovation. Innovation is a necessary function that organizational leaders should promote. The awareness of appropriate change management strategies fosters a smooth implementation of change initiatives. Gerbec (2018) conducted a case study that involved four leaders in one industrial organization in Europe, and one of the findings was that change management helped the leaders to identify and prioritize the areas of safety concerns. Another highlight from Grebec (2018) was that outdated strategies and insufficient implementation caused accidents or injuries. Two major benefits that impacted business decisions were that (a)

change management strategies reduced business failure, and (b) change management strategies were useful to identify priority areas for modernization, restructuring, and the integration of new systems and technology.

The world of work is shifting from traditional career paths to relentless change, leaner structures, evolving roles, and a need to find meaning through work. A new skill-set is required to survive and thrive in the new economy. When organizational change is managed effectively, the likelihood of achieving the intended outcomes is increased. There are new approaches to change initiatives in various organizational settings. The attainment of the strategic goals was influenced by how the change initiatives were developed and managed (King, Hopkins, & Cornish, 2018). King et al. (2018) balanced previous research on change management in asserting that people should not be avoid or resist change because change is both inevitable and necessary. Importantly, when properly managed, change is innovative, creative, and oftentimes lead to improved outcomes.

## **Employee Engagement**

Leaders have a responsibility to sustain engagement and profitability to remain operable. The leader utilizes change management strategies to make the change vision a reality. Kaliannan and Adjovu (2015) argued that employees are the real impetus or catalysts who make organizations competitive and viable. Leaders ensure goal congruence and shared the vision in the implementation of change (Huang, Chou, & Chen, 2017). Leaders who seek to reinvent or restructure organizations require the support, engagement, and motivation of employees (Deschamps, Rinfret, Lagace, &

Prive, 2016). By examining employee engagement strategies, leaders could develop techniques to gain staff support.

A leader who is working towards successful organizational change engages employees in the process. Choi, Tran, and Park (2015) recognized that sometimes employees did not actively participate in the change. Leaders must determine the reasons for employees' lack of engagement in the workplace. Engaged workers contribute to the viability of organizations (Dickens, 2015). Hanaysha (2016) stated that engaged workers heightened productivity that not only increased profits and secured a firm's competitive edge but also improved working conditions, wages, and salaries. When persons envision a benefit, persons rationalize the need for the change.

Leaders should engage employees before the change. Strong engagement with employees helps leaders to attain high goodwill levels before change initiatives are developed and managed. Opportunities for employees to collaborate on their work-product should not be a fortuitous exchange but planned active discourse about the change (Dickens, 2015). Appelbaum, Degbe, MacDonald, and Nguyen-quang (2015) highlighted that during a period of organizational change, the organization needs leaders to combine competence and skill at communicating and coaching to motivate, reward, and build good teams. Leaders must engage employees in change initiatives (Lewin, 1947). Employees should feel they are included in developing the change initiatives.

Change agents require social skills such as the art of persuasion, sensitivity, negotiating skills, and influence. In 2014, Heorhiadi, Conbere, and Hazelbaker amplified that business leaders needed to focus on establishing a humane workplace. Heorhiadi et

al. (2014) presented that there was a need to appreciate how the mental capacities of employees were impacted by the way the leaders engaged the humanistic elements in the organization. Leaders constantly engage employees to fully explain the impact and implications of the change (Lewin, 1947). Too often, leaders focus on getting the job done but ignore the people who are getting the job done. Heorhiadi et al. (2014) highlighted that willful blindness is an escape route. Leaders should engage their team members and demonstrate heart (Heorhiadi et al., 2014). Leaders encourage the involvement and help direct decisions of employees while developing and managing change to remain operable (Duff, 2016). Leaders should persuade and influence employees in managing change initiatives.

When leaders appropriately engage employees especially during change, it appeared that organizational success increased. Strategies used to engage employees included an awareness of the soft and hard structures within the organization (Duff, 2016). Bourke and Roper (2017) pinpointed that engagement involved employees in a continuous review of the direction, structure, and capabilities of the organization to generate new and improved results. Technological advances and innovation are a survival mechanism for organizations (Brones, de Carvalho, & de Senzi Zancul, 2017). Staff engagement is a continuous process to build strategies for the change initiatives to remain sustainable and the organization remains operable.

Leaders in an organization require employee engagement skills not change control. Leaders must become more adept not just at strategizing for the hard management changes, such as structure, but also the soft management changes such as

staff involvement (Bourke & Roper, 2017). Human resources and people's concerns must be addressed appropriately to achieve full employee engagement (Slack, Corrlett, & Morris, 2015). Leaders should seek to fully engage employees in the change initiative processes to foster job satisfaction, job commitment, and organizational success (Lee et al., 2018). For change initiatives to be successful leaders need to engage employees about the change.

Leaders are to engage virtual teams in developing and managing change initiatives to remain operable. Krumm, Kanthak, Hartmann, and Hertel (2016) advised that over the years, virtual teamwork developed to a highly prevalent aspect of the organizational competitive structure. Leaders and employees may need a deeper analysis of the knowledge, skills, abilities, and other characteristics (KSAOs) to entreat virtual teams to remain engaged. Leaders should recognize all employees as partners in the organization (Slack et al., 2015). Krumm et al. (2016) advised that leaders are required to boost the cohesiveness of the overall team, including virtual employees. During the phases of the change, leaders engage employees to remind and reinforce that the need for the change initiatives is for the organization to remain operable.

Disengaged employees can jeopardize the organization's change efforts.

Disengaged employees ooze a lethargic malaise that can compromise the culture, work ethic, change efforts, and camaraderie in the workplace. Allam (2017) advised that disengaged employees were more prone to flout the rules of the organization, less excited to learn, contributed to higher turnover rates and displayed no difficulty with sabotaging the change initiatives. Engaged employees remain committed to the organization in times

of growth, as well as during downturns and challenging times (Lee, Daughtery, Eskierka, & Hamelin, 2018). Engaged employees fostered smoother change initiatives and positive organizational change behavior (Krumm et al., 2016). Leaders should develop a multiplicity of strategies to engage employees during the change process.

Leaders unlock the conundrum that shifts mindsets from the current state through to the unfreezing, change, and refreezing. Schaltegger and Burritt (2018) explained that motivation from leaders and managers lead their staff to achieve sustainable operations. Leaders who harnessed positive attributes from the team members delivered organizational change (Appelbaum et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2018). Commuzzi and Parhizkar (2017) recognized that the success of an organization was dependent on leaders' abilities to engage others in a structured manner to attain designed goals and objectives. Leaders should develop and manage initiatives that promote positive organizational behavior.

Leaders must possess the strategies to lead the internal team and stakeholders to a new and sustainable paradigm. Sementelli (2016) focused on institutional change and offered that all stakeholders within an organization were the key to success. Allam (2017) advised that leaders should revitalize the employee's positive work ethic and rebuild the employee's contribution to the workplace. Some leaders develop employee engagement programs such as reward programs, facilitate training, and communicate openly so that employees are more engaged in developing and managing change initiatives (Allam, 2017). Leaders should build change programs that include training needs,

communication, and rewards. Engaged employees seek to contribute to organizational success.

Organizational leaders strive for success in the competitive market and manage change initiatives as part of that endeavor. Plaskoff (2017) maintained that gimmicks and fun activities are short-term; leaders should provide meaningful and tangible interaction with employees. Lewin (1947) implored that change is successful only when the change is sustainable. Plaskoff (2017) recommended six principles to assist with the orientation of employees' engagement experience. Plaskoff (2017) recommended that leaders incorporate the following principles in their engagement strategies: a) understand the employees as individuals and get to know their needs; (b) embrace new, expansive, and holistic thinking; (c) make the intangible tangible; (d) insist on participation of all members; (e) iterate and experiment; and (f) trust and appreciate the process. Leaders and employees must collaborate to develop and manage change initiatives.

Leaders should seek to lead through employee engagement and should identify the engaged team members who captured the insights of change. Craig (2016) concluded that when leaders involved employees the benefits included greater employee engagement, a shift in culture, and a greater pool of talent ready for future challenges and opportunities (Craig, 2016). Godkin (2015) proffered that employee engagement could drive organizational performance. Lambert, Bassell, and Friedman (2018) recommended that for employees to collaborate and become engaged, leaders must become agents of change. Leaders must be more creative, uphold ethical principles, and become more assertive as global thinkers capable of leading change in organizations.

Members of an organization constantly engage in gathering, interpreting, and disseminating information on a new set of events in the organization. Organizational members tend to engage in planned change initiatives because of the need to close gaps between the current state and the desired future state (Castillo, Ferandez, & Sallan, 2018). Employees' attitudes are critical parameters of the implementation of change while positive, negative, and ambivalent attitudes related to engagement notions on readiness and resistance to change (Castillo et al., 2018). Change disrupts the normal patterns of functioning in an organization and almost immediately triggers a process of sensemaking in individuals (Park & Kim, 2015). Individuals begin to form change-related beliefs leading to attitudinal responses as soon as they become aware of potential changes in the organization (Park & Kim, 2015). Employees' attitudes have profound implications for the totality of organizational change. Research conducted by Park and Kim (2015) revealed that organizational members assigned positive or negative valence to change that were associated with negative or positive outcomes of the overall change. Leaders of an organization must engage the team members to boost change implementation success.

Employee change cynicism is an unintended consequence of organizational change. Leaders engage employees to build trust. Cynicism can undermine the effectiveness of change initiatives (Brown, Kulik, Cregan, & Metz, 2017). The leader must prevent or reduce cynicism among employees. Alatawi (2017) projected that in order to remain competitive, organizations must seek to contain expenses, maximize profits, expand productivity, and deliberately plan to retain workers. A leader seeks to boost organizational performance by fostering a positive influence on an employee's

performance (Pongpearchan, 2016). Leaders engage employees to promote cohesiveness, commitment, motivation, and trust.

Leaders should utilize an active engagement strategy to shape all the functions in an organization. Leaders must engage employees to drive change organizational outcomes (Wen, Yang, Bu, Diers, & Wang, 2018). Choi, Kim, and Kang (2017) found that different styles of leaders contributed to different aspects of team effectiveness. Carasco-Saul, Kim, and Kim (2015) reported that to boost overall team effectiveness and organizational performance, leaders should involve greater collaboration among team members and pay keen attention to the fit between the leader's behavior and the characteristics of the teams' output. Caniëls, Semeijn, and Renders (2018) proffered that employees in the organization changed from time to time, but it behooves the organizational leaders to find innovative ways to optimize their employees' output and performance. Leaders recognize that the global demands on organizations place organizations at risk to remain operable. Change is inevitable. Lewin's theory of change stipulates three phases for leaders to use to successfully implement change initiatives. Leaders must develop and manage change initiatives for the organization to remain operable.

#### **Transition**

The goal of this study was to explore strategies that successful business leaders used to develop and manage change to remain operable beyond 5 years. In Section One, I outlined the framework for the strategies involved in implementing change and the role of the leaders during the change process. Lewin's (1946) model for change provided the

lens for the conceptual framework for the study. I used Lewin's model to explore the process that organizations may use to develop and implement successful change initiatives. In Section 1, I identified the change management theories that leaders could use to explore developing and managing change initiatives to remain operable, the resistance associated with change, trends in change management strategies, change management leadership skills, and communication of the strategies to implement change. In the review of the literature, I attempted to set the foundation for the study and elaborated on how the content of the previous research aligned with my study. I provided the parameters and environmental factors that business leaders strategized for when developing and managing change initiatives. In Section 2, I addressed the research process, including the role of the researcher. I discussed the characterization of the participants and methods used to collect the data. I presented the ethical considerations for the research. In Section 3, I presented the findings and analysis of the data gathered, provided implications for social change, recommended strategies to successfully lead and implement change initiatives, provided areas for additional future research, and concluded the study.

### Section 2: The Project

The target group for this multiple case study was at least three business leaders from at least three organizations in Jamaica. Four business leaders from four different organizations who successfully implemented change participated in semistructured, face-to-face interviews. I organized this section into subsections to include a presentation of the purpose of the research. A discussion of the research methods and designs show the rationale for inclusion. I discussed the sampling techniques and the population descriptions for the study and included the ethical principles that guided the research and discuss the principles of reliability and validity of the study.

# **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that successful business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable beyond 5 years. The population for the study consisted of four businesses that operate in Jamaica and whose leaders successfully implemented organizational change initiatives. The implication for positive social change was the potential to provide existing business leaders with strategies to implement change to bolster performance and business survival which foster job creation, job growth, and job retention. Employed persons are better able to provide for their families and support their communities.

#### **Role of the Researcher**

One of the key research instruments in a qualitative study is the researcher. The researcher is responsible for data collection and is the data collection instrument (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2018). The role of a researcher is to understand the

data collection process, get intricately involved in the data collection procedures, and become integrally involved in collecting the data in the qualitative research (Yin, 2018). Qualitative researchers locate and interview participants, collate and analyze the data, and manage the interview process (Kallio, Pietilä, Johnson, & Kangasniemi, 2016). The role of a researcher is to ensure that participants understand the questions and are informed of their participation. In a qualitative case study, a researcher collects data from multiple resources such as (a) interviews, (b) records, and (c) documents (Yin, 2018). The researcher's interpretive role is essential in the process (Harrison, Birks, Franklin, & Mills, 2017). I was the primary data collection instrument for this study; I collected and interpreted data from the semistructured interviews and conducted a review of public records and archival documents. I used semistructured interviews to acquire data on strategies successful business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives.

I have leadership experience in business, in both private and public organizations. I also managed and participated in several change initiatives. I did not include any participants in this study with whom I have a prior working or platonic relationship. I did not interact with or establish relationships with the business leaders before selecting participants. During my research, I remained neutral and did not allow my personal bias to interfere with this study. I was open and honest with the participants of my study about my experience with the topic and research.

Ethical protection for all participants is essential. Another role of the researcher is to be ethical in interacting with participants. Before conducting the study, I completed the National Institutes of Health (NIH) Office of Extramural Research training and obtained

certification (Certification Number: 31997294). The NIH training contained information on the *Belmont Report*, which included guidelines for ethically selecting and protecting human subjects in research (U.S. National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). In addition to completing the NIH certification to ensure ethical limitations, I adhered to the *Belmont Report's* Ethical Principles and Guidelines for the Protection of Human Subjects of Research protocol. I used the *Belmont Report* on participant decisions to decide what and how to share information from the initial interview through member checking to protect participants' verbal and written responses and identity. I explained the process to the participants, monitored the process, and extracted data from the interviews to provide valid and useful information for future researchers and business leaders.

Another role of the researcher is to mitigate bias. Researchers' bias may impact how information is solicited, recorded, or interpreted (Wadams & Park, 2018).

Researchers should take additional measures to understand and mitigate personal biases.

Marshall and Rossman (2016) explained that researchers must indicate any prior observations or associations that may influence the research and any prior connections that may create a harmful bias. Researchers eliminate bias and ensure validity by cross-referencing multiple data sources (Roulston & Shelton, 2015). I mitigated bias through professional discretion, the use of interview protocol, member checking, triangulation of the data and ensuring data saturation.

Researchers seek to improve the accuracy, credibility, and validity of the research by using member checking. Member checking is a process to share interpretations or

summaries of data and credibility of research findings (Birt, Scott, Cavers, Campbell, & Walter, 2016; David, Hitchcock, Ragan, Brooks, & Starkey, 2016). To mitigate bias, I used reflective journaling as a resource to ensure I did not inject my specific feelings during the interviews. To mitigate my personal biases, I posed the same open-ended questions to each participant and recorded the experiences exactly as described by the participants. I established and maintained neutrality during all phases of the research study and during the interview process with the participants. Mitigating bias requires identification of bias and then engagement in activities or practices to remove those elements.

Another role of the researcher is to establish and use an interview protocol to collect data to enhance reliability. A researcher follows an interview protocol to establish a reliable method of data collection that is objective and trustworthy and results in increased data quality (Castillo-Montoya, 2016; Kallio et al., 2016). I used an interview protocol (see Appendix A) to ensure that I asked participants the same questions in a systematic format to enhance data quality. I treated each participant in the same manner, asked the interview questions in the same order, recorded the responses, and conducted member checking to ensure an accurate description of each participant's experience.

In the pursuit of this doctoral study, I upheld the policies and procedures for ethical research of Walden University's Institutional Review Board (IRB). I did not make any prior contact with or attempt to select participants until approval from IRB. After receiving IRB approval (My Walden University IRB approval number is 08-19-19-0746091), I recruited participants for the study. I conducted semistructured interviews

with business leaders who implemented change successfully. My role in the qualitative case study was to conduct interviews, ask applicable questions, listen actively, ask probing questions, and take notes. The interview protocol was the foundation for the qualitative interviews. I used the interview protocol to interview business leaders and ensured the accuracy of interview interpretations.

### **Participants**

I used purposeful and snowball sampling to gain access to four business leaders in Jamaica. When researchers select participants with the most knowledge to provide accurate information based on experience, the purposeful sampling technique is used (Palinkas et al., 2015). When researchers obtain participants based on the recommendation of other participants, the method is snowball sampling (Mortara & Sinisi, 2019). The selection criteria for participants in the study were business leaders with over 5 years' industry experience in leading organizations and who developed and implemented successful change initiatives in their organizations. Researchers select participants for the study based on the respondent's involvement in the case and the ability to answer the central research question (Maramwidze-Merrison, 2016; Yin, 2017). I excluded participants with no involvement in the implementation of organizational change. Only participants with prior change management decision-making abilities and practical experience participated in the study.

To gain access, I sought participants by contacting various business industry associations for names of business leaders who successfully led and implemented change initiatives within the last 5 years. Researchers gain access to participants through

affiliations and may need to interact with gatekeepers (Maramwidze-Merrison, 2016). I obtained contact information for the participants by searching the Internet for company website contact information and from the industry associations. I made direct contact with business leaders and introduced myself and the purpose of my study, and then I sent the business leaders a letter of invitation to formally invite them to participate in the study. Once potential participants indicated an interest in participating in the research, I provided each with the informed consent form. The informed consent form outlined the purpose of the research, the participant's responsibility, the right to answer some, all, or none of the questions without consequence, and my responsibility to keep all information and identifying characteristics confidential throughout the research process. I plan to dispose of all collected data and personal identifiers by fire after 5 years following the research.

I developed a rapport with the participants by explaining the objectives of the research. Researchers build rapport with participants by being transparent about their study background and purpose (Park & Lunt, 2015). The invitation to participate included the statement that any information shared during the interview would be recorded and would remain confidential and then destroyed as indicated above. By indicating "I consent" on the informed consent form the participant agreed to the requirements of the research process.

#### **Research Method and Design**

The focus of this qualitative multiple case study was the successful strategies leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable. This section

includes a discussion of the qualitative method and the reason I selected this method for the study. I also justify why I selected a multiple case study and why the selected research design was the best choice for my research study.

#### **Research Method**

I selected a qualitative research method for this research study. I explored strategies business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable beyond 5 years. The three primary research methods are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods (Turner, Kane, & Jackson, 2015). Yin (2018) proffered that qualitative researchers are involved in the exploration of how persons attach various meanings of a problem in real-world settings. Qualitative research is most appropriate to explore participants' lived experiences and perspectives (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The qualitative researcher uses open-ended questions to explore new ideas and understand the attitudes and experiences of participants (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). I selected the qualitative method as the most appropriate method for this research because I attempted to answer the *what, how,* and *why* questions of the phenomena. Using the qualitative method, I interacted with business leaders to probe the successful strategies used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable and brought an understanding to the how and why of the selected strategies.

The quantitative researcher tests a hypothesis and relies on instrumental measurements to analyze numerical data. Quantitative researchers answer the *how many or how much* questions by analyzing numerical data and the use of a statistical procedure to analyze the data (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). Quantitative researchers focus on

measurement, test hypotheses, analyze relationships among variables, and make predictions and generalizations (Makrakis & Kostoulas-Makrakis, 2016). Since I was not testing a hypothesis nor analyzing statistical data, the quantitative method was not relevant to my study.

The quantitative and mixed methods did not apply to my research because I was not testing a hypothesis, or a theory and I did collect numeric data for statistical hypotheses testing. The quantitative method uses quantifiable variables in investigating and explaining an issue or phenomenon. Researchers use the quantitative method to test hypotheses, ascertain correlation, apply measures to variables, and to answer questions such as how much and how often (Yin, 2018). The mixed-method includes both quantitative and qualitative analyses (Alavi & Habek, 2016). The advantages of using the mixed method include an in-depth analysis of the interviews, surveys, and observations while the quantitative data undergoes statistical analysis to provide detailed assessment of responses (Alavi & Habek, 2016; McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). Mixed methods was not appropriate for my research as I only explored the strategies used by business leaders involved in the successful implementation of change initiatives in organizations. I did not analyze numeric data nor tested hypotheses. I identified the strategies business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives in their organizations.

# **Research Design**

I considered four qualitative designs to address the business problem in this study. The four possible qualitative designs included narrative, phenomenological, ethnography, and case study (Aagaard, 2017; Yin, 2018). Narrative researchers consider the

participants' stories and life experiences (Madden et al., 2018). Since I did not explore the stories of the life experiences of my participants, the narrative design was not appropriate for my study. Phenomenological researchers explore the lived experiences of the participants and are concerned with human experience; as such the phenomenon is abstracted, reduced, and explained (Wilson, 2015). As I explored the strategies business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable, the phenomenological approach was not appropriate for this study.

I did not intend to explore the culture of my participants; therefore, the ethnography design was not appropriate for my research. My research focused on learning what successful strategies business leaders used when implementing change initiatives. Yin (2018) described the case study as an exploration in an issue bound in time, place, and context to generate insights from interviews conducted in real-life settings. The case study design was appropriate for this study as it supported the objectives of the study. Researchers who used the case study design explored the real-world situations of an event or series of events, or specific activity, or problem by using a single case or multiple cases (Aagaard, 2017). According to Yin (2018), the researcher using a case study design investigates the phenomenon within a real-world context. I conducted a multiple case study design to allow stakeholders to gain information on strategies used by leaders in real-world situations to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable.

Data saturation is an essential element when the researcher uses a case study design. Researchers use data saturation to guide when interviewing is complete, and the

data becomes robust and fulsome. Data saturation takes place when no additional ideas, themes, or categories emerged from the last participant interviewed (Morse, 2015). To ensure data saturation, I continued to conduct interviews of research participants until no new ideas or themes emerge. I interviewed four participants to obtain data saturation. During the interviews, I requested all the participants to provide answers to questions until they had nothing more to add. After reviewing the data and as a function of member checking, I asked the participants to read the information to verify if the information shared was correct, complete, and if anything was absent. I analyzed data from all interviews, company documents, and publicly available literature. Additionally, precise coding of the data took place to reveal whether there were significant themes as recommended by Yin (2018). The use of the multiple case study design applied consistently with the purpose and research questions used in the study allowed for saturation and triangulation of data.

## **Population and Sampling**

There are three main types of sampling methods used in qualitative research namely purposive, quota, and snowball. I used purposeful and snowball sampling to obtain participants for my qualitative case study. Purposeful sampling is useful for researchers to understand the views of participants and their perspectives (Benoot, Hannes, & Bilsen, 2016). Snowball sampling is a method of recruiting participants recommended by other participants (Mortara & Sinisi, 2019). The participants were business leaders who were instrumental in developing and managing successful change initiatives in their respective organizations.

In this study, I recruited and gathered data from 4 business leaders who successfully developed and managed change initiatives for their organizations to remain operable. According to Yin (2018) and supported by Birt et al. (2016), a study was valid based on the depth of information provided by the participants. The appropriate sample size is an important part of a qualitative research design (Rosenthal, 2016). Palinkas et al. (2015) explained that qualitative researchers used purposive strategy with the assumption that the participants had valuable experience and significant perspectives on the phenomenon studied and were qualified for the process. Mortara and Sinisi (2019) explained that snowball sampling helped researchers to gather enough data to analyze and draw conclusive results that help to make informed decisions. A smaller sample size allows the researcher using the case study design to obtain rich descriptions of the phenomenon (Yin, 2018). Boddy (2016) offered that for interview-based cases a sample size as small as one may be adequate to address the research question. The minimum number of participants recommended for data saturation in a case study design is three (Yin, 2018). The plan for the study was to interview at least three business leaders. I interviewed and collected data from four business leaders who were successful in developing and managing change initiatives to remain operable.

There is no one-size-fits-all method to reach data saturation. Data saturation occurs when there is no new information garnered via data collection or analysis (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I obtained data saturation from my interviews and data collection from the four business leaders. According to Fusch and Ness (2015), the researcher aims for evidence of data saturation to gather data that is rich and thick rather than focus on the

number of participants. I conducted face-to-face interviews with four participants. The face-to-face interviews were at locations agreed upon by the participants. The participants in the study signed a consent form to participate in the interviews. I stored the recordings, electronic notes, names of participants, and identification of the partnering organizations electronically in a password protected folder in a password protected computer. All physical documents are stored in a lockbox. No one else has access to the lockbox. At the end of 5 years, I will delete the electronic data and destroy the hard copy documents by physical means.

### **Ethical Research**

Ethical practices and processes are protection mechanisms for study participants. Walden University's informed consent form is one of the mechanisms used to protect the study participants. The 1979 Belmont Report provided guidelines for the ethical treatment of the human subject in research and protect participants in this research. The process entailed full disclosure of the research to the participants. I obtained signatures on the Informed Consent Form from participants prior to participation in the study. Providing participants with full disclosure is vital to the research process (Yin, 2018). As such, I provided study participants with full disclosure on the purpose and scope of the study, informant privacy and confidentiality, and data protection. Potential participants received an email invitation to participate. The letter of invitation provided details about the study. I informed the participants that I was a doctoral student conducting research as part of my graduation requirement.

An explanation of the purpose of the study and the potential benefits of participating assisted participants to decide whether to participate. I stated that participation was voluntary and that participants had the right to withdraw from the study at any time. Participants' withdrawal can cause a disruption in the process of generating knowledge for the study (Harriss, MacSween, & Atkinson, 2017). Participants who desired to withdraw from the study were able to do so by formal notification via email advising that they no longer wished to participate. None of the participants withdrew from the study.

There are instances when some researchers use monetary incentives to encourage participation in studies. Some researchers offer participants the knowledge that their participation serves to further research in a particular area of study (Bager, 2015; Harriss et al., 2017). Participants in my study did not receive monetary compensation. I assured participants that the information they provided in the study was recorded in posterity and that their individual participation could result in furthering knowledge about the development and management of successful change initiatives that business leaders used to remain operable.

Researchers and participants set parameters for participating in research. An important consideration for conducting interviews for a qualitative study is the confidentiality of participants' information (Morse & Coulehan, 2015). The location for interviews must be convenient and inviting for the participants (Peter & Halcomb (2015). I selected convenient private locations conducive to discussions for my interviews with participants. I ensured that the rooms available were empty and comfortable for

conducting interviews. As the researcher, I did not disclose the identities of the other participants. On approval of the study, I will provide a copy of the study to the participants via pdf format. Researchers code the names of participants and organizations to remove personal and company identifiers for confidentiality purposes (Elger, Handtke, & Wangmo, 2015. I coded the participants as P1, P2, P3, and P4.

Other important ethical considerations in protecting the confidentiality of study participants are the proper storage and eventual disposal of study data. I used a variety of data collection methods and data storage options in this study. The Walden program requires 5-year retention of research related data and material. Therefore, I will maintain for 5 years, all the written documents, audio recordings, and data collected electronically or otherwise during the study. I continue to store the electronic data in a password protected folder in a password protected computer accessible only by me for five years. I securely locked away paper data and documents in a secure location, accessible only by me. At the end of 5 years, I will delete the electronic data and physically destroy and shred all research-related material including the identification schema.

Ethical boundaries must be upheld throughout the research process. The Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB) must grant approval for the study to begin. The IRB governs the oversight of ethical research. Walden University's IRB process is a mechanism that regulates the ethical conduct and practices of researchers. The IRB approval process seeks to ensure that all researchers adhere to the highest level of ethical conduct and practice only ethically sound practices. Doctoral students obtain IRB approval as a demonstration of commitment to comply with all the established processes

and adherence to the highest ethical standards throughout the study. Researchers must obtain IRB approval before engaging in selecting the research site, research participants, or collecting data. Prior to commencing my research, I obtained permission from Walden IRB.

#### **Data Collection Instruments**

I was the primary data collection instrument for this qualitative study. According to Yin (2018), there are six methods of collecting data for case studies: (a) interviews, (b) archival records, (c) direct observations, (d) documents, (e) participant observations, and (f) physical artifacts. Yin (2018) stated that not all sources are required in any one study but recommended that researchers incorporated at least two. Researchers using case study design often use semistructured interviews as a data collection instrument (Elger et al., 2015; Yin, 2018). The use of semistructured interviews with open-ended questions was the primary means of obtaining data during one-on-one interviews with business leaders. Additionally, with permission, I collected documents from the organizations to assess the strategies the business leaders used to successfully develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable.

As the main data collection technique that I used in this study was face-to-face interviewing, the use of an interview protocol was vital to strengthen the data collection process and the quality of the data collected from interviews. I developed an interview protocol (see Appendix A) that provided structure and a detailed systematic guide for the conduct of effective interviews. Marshall and Rossman (2016) emphasized that qualitative researchers do not usually use interview questions created by other

researchers. Therefore, I created my own interview questions for this study. Each interview included the seven open-ended interview questions (see Appendix A) on strategies used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable.

At the beginning of the interview process, I shared the nature and purpose of the study with the participants; I gave assurances to the business leaders that the information they shared with me would remain confidential; reminded them that they were free to terminate the interview at any time as stipulated in the Form of Consent. Researchers audio record interviews and notified the participants before the recorder was turned on. The main purpose of an audio-recorded interview is to transcribe the participants' responses more accurately after the interview (Crozier & Cassell, 2016). Investigators enhance the accuracy of the transcription with audio recordings (Elger et al., 2015). I audio-recorded and transcribed the interviews verbatim to create an interpreted summary for member checking. The interview questions were open-ended, and I asked follow-up questions in the event any participant had difficulty in answering the questions in a comprehensive and detailed manner. Both the interview protocol and interview questions obtained IRB approval before the interviews took place. I double-checked the data collection instruments for the appropriate number of questions and clarity of language. I confirmed that there was sufficient time to conduct the interviews without inconveniencing the business leaders. Importantly, during the interviews, I created a comfortable atmosphere, so the participants were at ease in sharing their experiences.

To ensure validity and reliability, I created a detailed audit trail, which is a systematically maintained collection of material involved in a given study. I interpreted

and analyzed the participant's statements, and then shared my interpretation of the responses with the participant to guarantee validity. According to Yin (2018), validity occurs through member checking and as such, researchers should verify the accuracy of their interpretation of the responses provided by participants. Member checking is the process of engaging the participants in fulsome conversation during and following the interviews and by reviewing the information the participants shared (Yin, 2018). The member checking process provided an opportunity to review, interpret the interview responses, and summarize replies to the interview questions.

## **Data Collection Technique**

For this qualitative multiple case study, I collected data using face-to-face semistructured interviews containing seven questions, company archival documentation, and website content. I obtained approval from Walden University's IRB before commencing data collection. The data collection process is a systematic method of collection of information about a research question. Researchers conducting a case study should collect data from multiple sources Yin, 2018). The main data collection technique used in this study was interviews.

The data collection techniques regarding the semistructured interviews began followed an interview protocol (see Appendix A). Researchers using face-to-face interviews see, hear, and feel the participants' experiences (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The interview protocol contained the set of interview questions and step-by-step guidance leading the interviewer through the interview process (Chen & Mykletun, 2015). The following are the data collection steps; I:

- 1. obtained site approval from the business leaders via letter or email.
- used a list from the industry associations to identify the participants considered for the study.
- 3. recruited participants via email using a participant letter. One participant informed a colleague of the study and I obtained the participation.
- 4. obtained the informed consent from participants who wished to participate in the study.
- 5. scheduled interviews via telephone calls and messaging service.
- 6. met the business leaders, explained the purpose of the study, and obtained permission to collect data from the company.

I sent the participants e-mails with an invitation-to-participate using an e-mail script and attached a copy of the informed consent form. I used an interview protocol to guide the interviews (see Appendix A). The interview protocol contained a set of interview questions and step-by-step guidance directing the interviewer through the interview process (Chen & Mykletun, 2015). Since the purpose of this study was to identify and explore what strategies business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives, the semistructured interview was appropriate for the study. I selected face-to-face interviews as my main data collection technique in this study. Interviewing participants in an iterative style aligned with the flexibility needed to achieve the appropriate depth of information gathering.

There are advantages and disadvantages to each data collection method. Face-toface interviews are the most common method of interviewing in qualitative research (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The main advantage of a face-to-face interview is that live interaction builds an environment that allows participants to express their humanity. Using open-ended questions helped participants to express sentiments, feelings, and understanding of participants' experiences with humanity. McIntosh and Morse (2015) noted that the advantages of face-to-face semistructured interviews included enhanced verbal and nonverbal communication. Other methods of data collection may not have had the same effect as human interaction may be more remote. Another major advantage of the face-to-face interview process is the entailed structured, flexible, and adaptable process (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Atherton et al. (2018) concluded that researchers use face-to-face iterations and interactions for high-quality qualitative data mining. Therefore, the face-to-face interview process enabled me to collect the high quality, deep, and insightful data needed to address the research question.

The disadvantages of face-to-face interviews may include obtaining the appropriate time for the interview and value of the participants' time. A potential problem for researchers is gaining access to the desired participants and the willingness to take the time to participate in the interview (Maramwidze-Merrison, 2016). McIntosh and Morse (2015) added that the researcher's time and money could also be disadvantages to the interview process. To address these potential disadvantages, I structured the interviews for the minimal amount of time needed to gather the information needed from the four participants and restricted the distance I commuted to conduct the interviews.

The researcher's lack of experience may become a potential disadvantage in data collection. The disadvantage with face-to-face interviews is that a novice researcher may

not have the dexterity to identify when to prompt a question or probe response to gather more relevant data for the study (Atherton et al, 2018). I followed the interview protocol and asked the participants to explain further if the answers were not specific. I also took notes during the interviews. The notes entailed documenting keywords, making drawings, and illustrations during the interviews. I actively listened, paid close attention, and remained perceptive and attuned to the environment to mitigate the risks of not knowing when to prompt for more detailed responses.

The other source of data used in the study was document collected from the organization and publicly available data. According to Yin (2018), using more than one collection technique helps investigators validate their findings through triangulation. The advantage of document collection is the broad coverage of the study topic through a collection of hard data about the topic and repeated reviews of documentary evidence (McGrath, Palmgren, & Liljedahl, 2019). Another advantage of reviewing company records is to obtain veracity of the information. Document analysis was less personal than the interviewing process but allowed for extensive data comparison (primarily acquired from the interviews). Document analysis may increase the credibility of data interpretation, according to (McGrath et al., 2019). Qualitative researchers may obtain valuable historical insights, identify trends, and gain an understanding of a phenomenon from archival documents.

The disadvantage of archival document review is the potential voluminous nature of the information. Yin (2018) identified disadvantages with using archival documents including (a) researcher's lack of input and control in the data collection, (b) difficulty

validating the reliability of archival data, and (c) incomplete or inaccurate data. Yin (2018) offered the use of data from multiple sources as a way to offset these limitations. Therefore, I used face-to-face interviews and documentary processes to enable the collection of the fulsome and high-quality data needed to address the research question.

Validity and reliability in qualitative studies include a discussion on dependability, credibility, and transferability of data, instruments, and processes. To demonstrate the validity and reliability of the data collection instruments used, researchers incorporate a robust data collection protocol to guide the process and enhance trustworthiness. To ensure the validity of the data, I respected the perspectives, beliefs, and experience each of the business leaders shared in the study in gathering, analyzing, and interpreting their responses. I used the interview protocol (see Appendix A). A pilot study or field test may be beneficial to the researcher. A researcher can use a pilot study to assess the information and design of the future definitive trial (Bell, Whitehead, & Julious, 2018). A student researcher benefits from mentor feedback on the appropriateness and suitability of interview questions and research approaches. I gained feedback from my committee chair, committee member, and university reviewer to assess the suitability of my interview questions and processes.

Member checking is an important strategy that researchers use to demonstrate rigor in the data collection instruments and processes. The trustworthiness of results is the bedrock of high-quality qualitative research (Birt et al., 2016). I used several procedures to maximize objectivity and reduce researcher bias, including member checking and a detailed audit trail. Yin (2018) advised that researchers use member checking to obtain

comments or correction from participants on (a) researcher's interpretations, (b) emerging findings, and (c) the research report. I conducted member checking following the initial interviews, by contacting each participant to review their responses to questions, checking the accuracy of my interpretation, and making corrections to my misinterpretations. Member checking strengthened the credibility and trustworthiness of the data collection instruments and processes used in this study.

## **Data Organization Techniques**

Data organization in qualitative research refers to the systematic process of ordering, categorizing, and arranging the information gathered. A methodical process that organizes information helps researchers with the analysis and meaningful extrapolation of data (Vaughn & Turner, 2016). I recorded the interviews with an audio recorder to keep track of the data for validity, for interpreting the interview, as well as a reference tool for participants. Each of my study participants received a distinct code and labeling for differentiation, and a log of the research progress documented. Researchers use Excel spreadsheets, journals, notes, and transcripts in order to keep track of information gathering (Chowdhury, 2015). Each business leader's identity remains confidential and I labeled all documents as Participant 1 (P1), Participant 2 (P2), and Participant 3 (P3), and so on, for ethical consideration and the right to privacy. Ensuring the confidentiality of all information is critical to data analysis. Chowdhury (2015) noted that researchers used cataloging, labeling, coding, and sorting to increase the efficiency in organizing data. I maintain an electronic filing system for all information from the audio recording and supporting documents.

I separated all research data and labeled documents and files with unique identifiers. Chowdhury (2015) noted the importance of maintaining locked and secured storage of all research files and documents. I stored all electronic data including consent forms, the invitation to participate, emails, and notes on a password-protected computer. All research data such as recorded interviews and electronic notes are in a password protected folder in a password protected computer for five years after approval of the study as stipulated by Walden University. No one has access to the folder or computer.

I locked away the hard copy documents obtained from participants and they are in a secure case located in my home office for 5 years to assure confidentiality. Researchers maintain a log to indicate the date and specifically the dates and time when the research occurred (Chowbury, 2015). I have a research log of the time of day when I collected the data. Reflective journals provide a way for the researcher to describe the recorded data as well as any ideas or important aspects drawn from the questioning (Chowbury, 2015). I kept a reflective journal to help to document and organize my thoughts and facilitate the collaborative inquiry process of qualitative research. I included my reflective journal as a primary source of data for this study and I used this reflectivity system of journaling to strengthen the trustworthiness of the research data. I will keep raw data for 5 years according to Walden University's policy on the retention of research data. After 5 years, from completion of the study I will destroy the raw data from the study by shredding paper copies of research files.

## **Data Analysis**

Researchers must apply logical techniques to describe and illustrate, condense and recap, and evaluate data. The analysis of data enables the researcher to discover meaningful patterns and themes. The data analysis process begins when the researcher works through the data to determine meaningful themes, patterns, and descriptions that answers the central research question (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Triangulation is a data analysis technique that allows researchers to corroborate evidence from different types of data and sources. The data sources for this study include the semistructured interviews, recordings, transcribed notes, a reflective journal, notes, and document review.

Researchers must analyze and interpret the data collected to draw meaning and identify emerging findings to answer the central research question I used NVivo to prepare and code the data to enable for interpretation. Vaughn and Turner (2016) proffered that when researchers organized collected data, researchers were better able to analyze and identify important themes and determine how best to use the data collected. I conducted a thematic analysis of the data collected. As the researcher, I (a) gathered the data (b) grouped the data (c) generated themes from the findings (d) accessed the data, and (e) used a thematic approach to find the strategies that business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives successfully. To prepare the data for analysis, I uploaded the audio files and documents into NVivo to transcribe the audio files and electronic notes word-for-word into Microsoft Word documents. To protect

identification, I coded all references to participants (P1, P2, P3, or P4) in the transcribed files.

A systematic data analysis process enables researchers to extract meaningful and objective information from qualitative data. Yin (2018) stated that the selected data analysis technique should support the research question and the conceptual framework. The appropriate data analysis process for this study was thematic analysis. I collected data from multiple sources and used thematic analysis to identify information relevant to the research question. I searched and read all relative data and looked for comparisons. Koopman (2015) indicated that researchers examine codes and themes through the process of thematic analysis. I used Yin's thematic analysis process to analyze the data. Yin (2017) stated that thematic analysis was appropriate for (a) interpreting data, (b) deductive and inductive methods, (c) analyzing two different processes, and (d) coding and pattern recognition. I applied Yin's five steps to the data analysis. The first step was compiling data. I compiled data using methodological triangulation. Methodological triangulation entailed drawing information from interviews, a review of documentation, and physical artifacts. The second step was disassembling the data. I disassembled the data using NVivo software. The NVivo program identified repeated words used throughout the data and provided codes to represent keywords. The third step was reassembling the data. I placed coded and related words into clusters to seek patterns of information. The fourth step of data analysis is interpreting the data (Yin, 2018). This step required careful and thoughtful efforts to reduce any personal bias that may alter the data analysis process. By maintaining a professional approach to interpretation, research

is less likely to infuse personal bias and opinion into the interpretation of data (Yin, 2018). The fifth and final step was drawing meaningful conclusions from the data. Yin (2018) indicated that by using coding, clustering, and non-biased interpretation, research should draw meaningful conclusions reflecting strategies to answer the central research question. I ensured that I drew meaningful conclusions by identifying key themes from the findings to draw conclusions that may answer the central research question. Using thematic analysis, I focused on the themes and compared those ideas to the literature and the conceptual framework for this study.

## **Reliability and Validity**

Questions still abound even now in the 21st century about the persistent concern with achieving rigor in qualitative research (Cypress, 2017). Saunders, Lewis, and Thornhill (2015) indicated that the credibility of research findings was viewed through the lens of two particular parameters on research design, that is, reliability and validity. The sources of data of quality issues are (a) participant's error, (b) participant's bias, (c) researcher's error, and (d) researcher's bias (Saunders et al., 2015). The strategies that I employed to demonstrate research rigor, trustworthiness in this study are detailed below.

## Reliability

The researcher can enhance the trustworthiness of the study by asking the right questions during the interviews as well as properly documenting the processes and rationale for any decisions made during the research process (Krosnick, 2018). Also, the use of an interview protocol helps ensure that the researcher stays focused and unbiased during the interview sessions. Therefore, I used the interview protocol to guide me to ask

questions that were relevant to answering the central research question and ensure that there was consistency in the structure of the interview process. Using an interview protocol guided me through each interview and provided a systematic and repeatable approach to ensure each interview was conducted the same way, thus enhancing the authenticity of the interview process and interview data. To complete the interview process, interviewers continue to interview participants until the addition of data adds no new information and at that point, the interview process reaches saturation and the interviews stop (Yin, 2018). I continued to interview participants until I reached saturation and at that point, I stopped the interview process.

Dependability. To establish dependability, I used methodological triangulation, drawing on multiple sources, to capture a breadth of data on the topic. Sources of data triangulation include interview data, review of available organizational documents, and physical artifacts (Yin, 2018). I used member checking to confirm the data collected was accurate. A technique to ensure rigor in qualitative research is member checking (Smith & McGannon, 2018). According to Smith and McGannon (2018), member checking involves the participants of a project confirming or disconfirming the trustworthiness and credibility of qualitative data. Ghaedi Heidari, Maghsoudi, Bahrami, and Kheirabadi (2019) explained that in member checking, initial interview data are shared with the participants for feedback I used member checking to assure the study's dependability.

**Transferability.** A researcher enhances the transferability of their research by applying two techniques; the first is an audit trail, to capture every step of the research process (Yin, 2018). Keeping an audit trail guides future researchers in strengthening the

repeatability of data collection processes and aiding the trustworthiness of findings. The interview protocol further enhanced transferability by providing a step by step approach to the interview process. Using the interview protocol ensured that I asked each interviewee the same questions in the same order, to generate information in a non-biased and consistent manner. I used an audit trail to document all steps taken in research, and an interview protocol used to ensure consistency in the interview process, to enhance the transferability of my research.

## Validity

Cypress (2017) referred to validity as the trustworthiness of the research. However, Watson (2018) explained that validity related to an estimate of how accurately the instrument measures the variable being studied. Cypress (2017) recommended that qualitative researchers consider the credibility, transferability, confirmability, and dependability of the data. The researcher must use the appropriate methodology for data collection and data analysis to obtain creditable results in the research and demonstrate the validity of data collected (Leung, 2015; Smith & McGannon, 2018). Marshall and Rossman (2016) stated that a researcher could enhance the validity of the study through the triangulation of data from multiple sources, member checking, and peer debriefing. I used triangulation and member checking to address the dependability, validity, and credibility of the research.

Triangulation occurs when the researcher uses more than one data source to assure the credibility of data. Triangulation decreases biases, increases validity, and strengthens the research (Cypress, 2017). With data triangulation, the researcher's

different methods and perspectives maximize rigor and robustness of the study. With data triangulation, the researcher's different methods and perspectives produce more comprehensive findings (Smith & McGannon, 2018). The strategy in qualitative research is to use more than one data collection procedure from the same design (Krosnick, 2018).

Credibility. Liao and Hitchcock (2018) reported that there are two design techniques to achieve credibility; (a) primary techniques which include design, sample, and data collection and (b) additional credibility techniques which include triangulation, audit trail, member checking, and persistent observation. To ensure credibility, I used data triangulation of research results with archival data. I interviewed business leaders located in Jamaica with over 5 years of industry experience who developed and managed the successful implementation of change initiatives. Qualitative researchers boost credibility of research when the participants of a study reviewed the information (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I invited participants to review the transcript, and I established and used interview protocol. I enhanced credibility by conducting member checking of the data interpretation.

Transferability. Researchers must ensure\_methodological rigor in studies so that relevance to other situations could be considered applicable. Transferability means enabling others to form conclusions if findings from a particular research apply in a different field or location (Liao & Hitchcock, 2018). There are several techniques to enhance transferability. Ghaedi Heidari et al. (2019) recommended that to achieve transferability of the data, researchers share a summary of the interviews with comparable participants who were not enrolled in the study. Transferability was

confirmed if the interviews represented similar experiences and strategies to successfully develop and manage successful change initiatives. Liao and Hitchcock (2018) explained that to empower others to determine transferability of a study, researchers provide rich descriptions of the context of the research and rich descriptions of the participants' accounts to enhance transferability. I ensured that I provided rich descriptions of the context of the research as well as rich descriptions of the information gathered from participants.

Confirmability. Confirmability is the level to which the findings of a study may be corroborated by other persons (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). In this study, I documented the measures for checking and rechecking the data to ensure confirmability. Researchers establish confirmability when they document the procedures for checking the data throughout the study and present the diversity in the way that the data is understandable to others (Bearss et al., 2016). During this research, I continued to request participants' responses until no new information emerged to satisfy the requirements for confirmability. If the participant confirms the accuracy of the data or the results, the findings are deemed credible and the research is valid (Smith & McGannon, 2018).

I ensured the continuation of recruitment until data saturation was attained. I ensured the rigor of the qualitative process. I ensure that the reliability and validity process was maintained to enhance the confirmability, trustworthiness, and transferability of findings to similar populations.

# **Transition and Summary**

In Section 2, I reintroduced the purpose of the study and described my role as the researcher. The why, what, and how of each decision, supported by scholarly peerreviewed or seminal sources provided an in-depth view of the process for this study. The sub-topics included research method and design, population sampling, ethical research, and data collection. Section 2, provided a map of the procedures that guided the completion of the study. Section 3 begins with an introduction of the purpose of the study, and I presented the results of the data collection, that is, interviews, notes, and hard copy material, as well as the analysis process. I provided a description of the application of the results and implications of social change in professional practice. Recommendations made to business leaders include successful strategies to implement change, and I provided an explanation of how the information may relate to other industries. Change management is a rich, sensitive, and ever-changing topic. Section 3 includes my recommendations for further studies and further research. I concluded the study with some closing thoughts, including my views on the implementation of change initiatives.

# Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

#### Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that some business leaders used to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable. To collect data, I conducted face-to-face, semistructured interviews with four business leaders from different organizations located in Jamaica. The main themes that emerged were (a) improving communication, (b) providing coaching, (c) enhancing employee engagement, and (d) strengthening organizational culture.

The four business leaders interviewed used a combination of innovative and timetested strategies to develop, manage, and lead successful change initiatives in their
organizations. Considering more effective management of change initiatives, business
leaders using the conclusions of this study might contribute to positive social change by
aligning the goal of the change with the mission of the organization. Additionally,
improving communication and employee engagement might generate beneficial
outcomes for the business that could lead to the longevity of the business, improved
growth, and sustainable communities through increased local employment.
Semistructured interviews, review of websites, and document review triangulated and
confirmed data for this study.

## **Presentation of Findings**

This section details information pertaining to the emerging themes from the interviews, participant identification codes, and interview protocol. In this study, I conducted face-to-face semistructured interviews with four business leaders in Jamaica to

answer the overarching research question: What strategies do Jamaican business leaders use to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable?. The interviews gave the participants an opportunity to share detailed information about the strategies used to manage change so that organizations remained viable.

I also reviewed company documents, including coaching and training plans, training manuals, process flows, user guides, notes from meetings, posters, e-mails, and jingles used to convey the change. I used an interview protocol, and I asked each participant the same set of questions in the same order, and after taking as much or little time as they wanted, each participant responded. Prior to the interviews, I advised participants of their right to answer the questions or to refuse to answer questions. I reminded participants of my obligation to secure the information received as confidential; this included interview recordings, my notes, and company documents. I also informed the participants of my note-taking process, which involved both written and voice-recorded notes.

After I collected the data, I transcribed and interpreted the audio recordings. I uploaded the transcribed interviews in NVivo. To verify my interpretation of the information from participants, I conducted member checking. Based on the research question, and after compiling and analyzing the interview responses, I identified patterns. I used the patterns to cluster themes and to eliminate irrelevant data collected from interviews and company documents. The four themes that emerged from the data analysis were (a) improving communication, (b) providing coaching, (c) enhancing employee engagement, and (d) strengthening organizational culture. The findings from this study

aligned with the conceptual framework of Lewin's (1947) change management model and were supported by some of the peer-reviewed studies from the literature review section.

Table 3

General and Demographic Information on the Business Leaders

Participant				
Parameters	#1	#2	#3	#4
Code	P1	P2	P3	P4
Nationality	Jamaican	Jamaican	Jamaican	Jamaican
Highest level education	Masters	Masters	Masters	Bachelors
Years in current company	4 years	2 years	10 years	10 years
Total industry leadership	18 years	38 years	30 years	12 years

## **Theme 1: Improving Communication**

The first central theme that emerged was communication. All the business leaders in my study indicated a strong reliance on communication as a strategy used to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable. The theme communication emanated from participants' responses to Interview Questions 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6, and was the most frequent strategy identified throughout the data.

The business leaders began the change initiatives by communicating the purpose of the change. P1 provided an example of the message communicated to staff.

We explained to the staff what the change was going to do for the organization and what the change meant to each member of staff. The message also explained the reason for the change. The leader needs to make sure that in communicating

the change, the change was not about the leader or created a situation of them versus us. Buy-in starts with communicating the need for the change, the possible impact, and by talking about how the change may be a solution to a challenge. Explain what we are going to get from this change and why it is the best fit for the company.

Similarly, P2 reflected on a particular change initiative experience and explained that the change must be linked to the mission of the organization. According to P2,

We placed the change on a pedestal. Every employee must know about the change. Every employee must understand the change initiative in their own language meaning, the gardener, the factory worker, the manager, and executives must have the shared perspective that the change will make things better. That level of commitment to the change process only happens with effective communication.

At all times, the communication of the change and the actual change initiative were tightly coupled. Face-to-face conversations helped the business leaders to share information with employees in a direct manner. According to the business leaders in the study, they embedded communication messages in all the strategies. P3 pinpointed that "without communication, the change was more likely to fail." P4 shared that using various forms of communication allows employees to maintain clarity on the purpose of the change, a milestone achieved, and general progress reports on the change. All the business leaders integrated resources such as the use of cross-functional committees, one-on-one cell phone conversations, conference calls, and mobile telephone applications

such as text messages to communicate internally about the change initiatives. P4 offered an example of using communication as a strategy in a change initiative.

At first, we explained everything to all staff in a manner for every staff member to understand. And, we gave them all an overview of the change needed. We requested feedback and then provided an in-depth understanding of what we were trying to achieve. We also explained their role in trying to succeed in the change and how the change would and should not affect their jobs. Communication was integral to the success of the whole change or solution. So, at all times, everybody understood what was going on.

The participants provided company documents such as notes from general staff meetings and divisional meetings, plus emails, newsletters, and memos sent to employees on a continuous basis throughout the change process. I reviewed communication plans from two participants that included the use of other creative means of communication such as developing a theme song, jingles, and poems to explain the change initiative.

## **Theme 2: Providing Coaching**

The second emergent theme was coaching. Training and mentorship were subthemes the participants identified as important strategies to develop and manage a successful change initiative. All the participants emphasized the importance of coaching employees whose jobs or duties must change due to the initiative. However, the participants disclosed that the positive effect of training and mentorship enhanced coaching when implementing a change initiative. P1 explained that "training required maintenance for the new way of doing things to stick. I find that by coaching and mentoring employees on the organization imperatives, the new training information was enforced." P2 related an experience where a new information technology system was deployed and coaching employees boosted success of the change initiative.

An experienced employee in the organization provided one-on-one support and advice throughout the hands-on training program. So the job expectations and benefits of the new system were repeatedly explained by a peer, employees expressed that they felt a greater sense of understanding of what is required of them in their jobs and then better supported the implantation of the new information technology system.

P1 advised that "another strategy is the sharing of knowledge through training."

Further, all change initiatives involved a "new learning and new approach" to conducting a task or process and "required active coaching and training". P1 explained that all my successful change initiatives included a training plan and a coaching plan which detailed how, frequency, and methods to transfer knowledge and sustain the change. Training and coaching is a holistic set of tools to support all levels of employees through a change and to maintain the change.

P1 explained that sometimes external experts were involved in the coaching process but employees could assist with coaching other employees. According to P1, "sometimes a batch of employees received the initial training and then an iterative process allowed the first set of trained employees to become ambassadors for the planned change". P2 emphasized that "for a successful change initiative, leaders must include coaching and mentoring so that trained employees perform differently."

The business leaders encouraged training on every change initiative so that all employees can have structured guidance and information. One business leader showed a user guide on a customer information system that was implemented and the training register of the staff members who participated in the training sessions. Another business leader provided a graphical step-by-step instruction of the process flow that changed in a manufacturing plant. P2 asserted that "we facilitated hands-on training so that all employees became familiar with the change prior to full implementation". P4 explained that the employees were "assured that no suggestion was insignificant." P2 explained that "the employees knew that they could make mistakes, the coaching and mentoring from leaders and from select employees encouraged the transformation."

The study participants emphasized that coaching supported by training and mentoring conducted prior to, during, and after the implementation helped with building a smooth transition. P2 explained that "training does not work when employees are not sufficiently aware of the change initiative." However, P3 indicated that leaders must do a constant evaluation of the implementations and recognize when there was a need for additional training." P3 explained that feedback from employees was a useful indicator of the level of preparation and acceptance of the new processes. According to P3,

Leaders of the change must continue to gauge the implementation process and determine whether the management and employees require additional training and coaching from the change leaders. The fact is, in executing change, there are critical change elements that must integrate into daily organizational practices.

P3 recommended that a committee of persons could provide the coaching and mentoring of staff. The committee could comprise employees and persons external to the organization. P3 further explained that employees who were new converts and accepted the change could be used as ambassadors of the change. Selected employees and external persons can provide coaching and mentorship; not just the leaders of the organization.

Interestingly, P2 offered that the business leaders also benefitted from training and mentoring on how to implement change. P2 referenced several philosophies on change management, (such as Lewin's theory of change and Prosci Levers of Change) and books on leadership (such as Jim Collins' Good to Great) that helped to guide practical experience in implementing change. Leaders needed coaching, training, and mentoring. P4 advised that when "leaders were trained to execute change, the leaders were better able to provide the guidance, motivation, and expression of belonging" the employees needed.

The face-to-face semistructured interviews and documents received from the business leaders contained coaching plans, training plans, training material, user guides containing graphical step-by-step instructions, and e-mails provided the data for methodical triangulation. P4 provided a training manual that had significant changes suggested by employees. The edits included a revised process flow that eliminated some duplicated steps in an approval process. The leaders explained that the strategy to provide continuous coaching, and when supplemented with training and mentoring on the change, boosted the success of the change initiative. My study participants converged on the need for coaching. While the business leaders used coaching as a strategy to implement change

initiatives, the business leaders recommended training and mentorship for leaders who were implementing and developing change. All participants reflected that continuous training was the best option to introduce, teach, and reaffirm the change for all employees, leaders should receive coaching and mentorship to build capacities to lead change to remain operable beyond 5 years.

# **Theme 3: Enhancing Employee Engagement**

The business leaders in my study indicated that engaging and receiving feedback from all employees affected by the change was significant when developing and managing a change initiative. Two of the business leaders in the study cautioned that while employee engagement was an essential tactic, the leader must decide when to roll out the change. P2 used an analogy to explain engagement throughout the change process, "the bus must leave the station at some point. It is good to have as many people on the bus as possible before the journey begins but recognize that not all will join at the same time."

All participants agreed that the change initiatives had a better chance of success when the leaders identified, involved, and engaged the users of the change process or system. P1 explained that

if the staff is not engaged then they may presume that the change was thrown at them. Business leaders need to remember that employees are humans and humans need to feel and know there is belonging, safety, and appreciation. Employees need to feel belongingness to the organization; employees need to feel safe; employees need to know that they matter to the organization. Therefore, include

employees in the change initiatives and give due consideration to employees' input. This does not mean every suggestion is accepted. However, every suggestion was considered.

P1 explained that a specific strategy was to include executive management, midlevel management, including direct supervisors, and line staff on the implementation committee. According to P1, the direct involvement of the cross-functional and multilevel team was successful as the "management and staff were immersed in making the change possible. The close interaction improved trust, improved communication, and created a no-cost method to relationship building". P2 explained that "as a leader, my job was to persuade employees to accept the change. But how can they accept without trust? So, I always get the staff involved."

The business leaders confirmed that involving employees in decision making about the change initiatives and promoted awareness and acceptance of the change initiative. P3 explained that

we got people involved in a lot of things going on, we shared the project plan, the benefits to the company, the benefits to the customers, and the projected financial impact of the change. We gave people opportunities to provide feedback as we dedicated an email address to the change initiative and we had specific staff meetings to deal with optics and concerns about the change.

#### P4 shared that

we tried to get involvement from the employees, not just the leaders. We invited the employees to the discussion because we wanted to hear the criticism, concerns, and solutions, form the employees. We knew that employees would congregate and talk by themselves but we believed that if we nurtured the conversations, management, employees, and customers could benefit. Ultimately, we engaged and engaged continuously and the result was that the change initiative was successful.

Additionally, P3 stated that "when employees are a part of the process, part of the decision to make the change, part of the planning to implement, part of the execution, part of the strategy, then persons inadvertently became owners of the change as they are more engaged."

P4 explained that after formally introducing the change initiative in a staff meeting, one strategy was to create a poster to encourage employees with a desire to participate and help with the change to volunteer their expertise by attending a brainstorming meeting the following week. P3 advised that subsequently, "we created other posters created and placed at strategic locations in the organization, such as in the lunchroom, to provide updated information of the change."

P2 and P4 advised that leaders must strategize for disengaged employees. P2 referred to philosophy from the book "Good to Great" and explained that "a great vision without great people was irrelevant. According to P2 and P4, "employees who consistently opposed the change after a consistent series of training and engagement were separated from the organization". P2 cautioned that "leaders must not violate labor laws but employees who decided not to be a part of the change were separated from the organization." P2, P3, and P4 explained that they used employee exit strategies such as

redeployment to other organizations within the group of companies or terminated the employees who were not in sync with the change. Leaders must be aware of and exercise the options available to ensure the right persons remained with the organization. The participants agreed that being a part of the decision-making process caused more employees to become more engaged.

The methodical triangulation included company documentation, including pictures, of employee engagement activities conducted during the change process. A review of the study participants' website indicated statements such as "we value our employees." One website had an employee value proposition, "we value our employees and build our brand on the relationships with our employees." One study participant showed pictures of line staff working together to make posters to promote the change initiative. One study participant provided samples of staff meeting agendas, text messages, and emails sent to employees to introduce and sustain the change. The business leaders coalesced on the strategy and advised that when the employees understood the change, the process to manage the change initiative became easier.

## **Theme 4: Strengthening Organizational Culture**

The participants pinpointed that the culture of the organization impacted the change initiatives. An outline of the vision of the organization interlinked with the mission, values, and objectives of the planned change helps employees understand the needs and purpose of the change. P1 explained that "the link between the change and the strategic direction of the organization was an effective strategy used to help employees interpret change in an accurate context." P2 explained that "when employees shared a

clear understanding of the mission and values, the strategy provided clarity on how the organization would change." P3 explained that during the change initiative,

an understanding of the mission and values of the organization was crucial to being supportive of organizational change. Explanations of the change in the context of the overall mission of the organization were useful in helping the employees to interpret change and process the dynamics of the new culture. It is important for employees to understand.

#### P4 advised that

business leaders implementing change must recognize that a clear outline of the organizational mission and values can have positive effects on promoting organizational change. However, business leaders must exercise caution because the failure to align organizational policies and operations with the stated mission and values can engender change resistance.

Change is not an immediate outcome. There is value in the conclusions of this study for business leaders to use these strategies to develop and manage successful change initiatives. The four emergent themes from the body of data related to improving communication, providing coaching, enhancing employee engagement, and strengthening the organizational culture. Lewin's theory of change could assist leaders with the steps to use to develop and manage change initiatives.

# **Findings Related to Conceptual Framework**

Employees are concerned about change initiatives in organizations. The strategies that the business leaders used were in alignment with the conceptual framework and

supported by the literature review that to mitigate the risk of resistance leaders should value employees, share the big picture, align the vision of the organization with the change, and explain the impact that the change could have on jobs (Lewin 1947; Parsells, 2017). Communication as a critical strategy aligns with Lewin's theory of change. Lewin (1947) and confirmed by Obakpolo (2015) expressed that leaders must maintain clarity on the goals, objectives, and progress of the implementation of the change initiatives. The leaders demonstrated that they shared the goals with employees via various mediums such as emails, newsletters, posters, telephone calls, and face-to-face meetings. The theme of effective communication was consistent with the findings of Obakpolo (2015) that internal communication was a strategy to build and nurture employee relations and develop trust between the employees and the management. However, leaders must provide timely and reliable information to contribute to employee motivation and employee involvement, especially during the process of implementing change initiatives.

All participants indicated that coaching employees about the new status quo provided opportunities for employees to accept the change. The ease of adapting to change resulted in the higher success of the change initiative. Coaching leaders is a strategy that aligned with the conceptual framework. Kewin (1947) advocated that change occurred through a process. Kumah et al. (2016) explained that change occurred to create the ideal standard of an organization. Additionally, training and mentoring provided structured information to employees and the training manuals were used to support transfer of knowledge. User manuals and process flow charts detailed information on the new way of doing business but also afforded an opportunity for

constructive feedback. Lewin's three-step model of change stipulated that change occurred through the processes of unfreezing, changing, and refreezing (Lewin, 1951). Not only employees resisted change; some leaders may resist change (Dwyer, 2019). Lawrence, Ruppel, and Tworoger (2014) found leaders needed additional training and support to execute change initiatives. Lawrence et al. (2014) conducted a qualitative longitudinal study that included an assessment of questionnaire responses from high-level leaders in a hospital. The findings from Lawrence et al. (2014) indicated that leaders who received training were motivated and committed to the change. The business leaders indicated that coaching was crucial for all levels of employees to understand the change and for change to embed in the organization.

Employee involvement was an active engagement strategy. The strategies used by the study participants aligned with studies from Kaliannan and Adjovu (2015) and Dickens (2015) that employees' engagement and willingness to support change improved when there was a high level of employee involvement in decisions. The encouragement of creative thought from all levels of the organization cultivates a positive perception bias towards the change (Rubin & Abramson, 2018). The business leaders explained that they did not only rely on those persons at the top of the organization but engaged all employees and provided opportunities for employees to contribute.

All my study participants explained that engaged employees were more excited about the change. Engaged employees remain committed to the organization in times of growth, as well as during downturns and challenging times (Lee, Daughtery, Eskierka, & Hamelin, 2018). The relationship between emotions and the transition can improve

leadership during times of transition and can provide opportunities for less resistance, quicker engagement, and higher commitment (Lawrence et. al. 2014). Allam (2017) found that disengaged employees were likely to contravene the rules of the organization, unexcited about the change, less excited to learn, contributed to higher turnover rates, and displayed no difficulty with sabotaging the change initiatives. The strategy to enhance employee engagement confirmed Burnes (2015) and Shimoni (2017) that leaders must ultimately terminate employees who are not in sync with the new paradigm.

Methodical triangulation of the findings from the interviews, company records on change initiatives, and reviews of company websites aligned with the planned change, the vision, and mission of the organization and confirmed the explanation of some of the complexities and nuances of the change initiative. This confirmed that an alignment of the change initiative with the vision, mission, and strategic direction of the organization was a successful strategy in developing and managing change initiatives. The business leaders indicated that when employees can align or perceive the change in relation to the mission and values of the organization, the change process was smoother.

All the participants reported that an understanding of the mission and values of the organization was crucial to being supportive of organizational change. The literature review provided that organizational change often brings uncertainty. The business leaders' strategies aligned with research from Parsells (2017) that when leaders provided clarity of direction and explained the purpose of the change initiative, resistance was minimized. The alignment of the planned change initiative with the mission of the

organization calibrates with research from Williamsson et al. (2016) that leaders and employees must work together to embed the new culture of the organization.

The business leaders explained that they ensured support from management and employees through active communication. These steps were synonymous with the first stage in Lewin's model, freezing. During the second stage, change, the business leaders implemented the change, communicated often with employees, listened to employees, empowered the leadership team and the employees through training, and actively engaged employees about the change initiatives. The second stage is the introduction of the new change initiative (Lewin, 1947). In the third phase, refreezing occurs after the change implementation and the change becomes part of the organization's culture. Refreezing is necessary to reinforce and maintain the new change and ensure that individuals did not revert to the old process (Lewin, 1947). The alignment of the planned change initiative with the mission of the organization calibrates with the research from Lewin (1947) and Williamsson et al. (2016) that leaders should embed the change initiative in the culture of the organization.

## **Application to Professional Practice**

I presented the findings from this study as effective strategies that successful business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives. This study may be beneficial to other business leaders who seek to successfully implement a change initiative within their organization. Boudrias et al. (2016) stated that when leaders identified what makes some leaders' strategies successful, the lessons learned could assist other business leaders to create their own strategies. The conceptual framework and the

literature review in this study link the findings from this study on the strategies that successful business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives. Business leaders and other professionals can use the findings from the study to promote business continuity by developing and managing successful strategies in change initiatives.

The study participants strongly recommended that leaders strive to improve communication about the change initiative. The communication should begin with the reason to implement the change and should align with the mission and vision of the organization. Staff meetings, divisional meetings, one-on-one discussions were some of the face-to-face tactics that the study participants used. Other forms of communication that the study participants used were emails, text messages, notices, and posters to deliver the information to employees to allay fears and obtain buy-in for the change initiatives. Business leaders could use the findings from this study to design a communication plan when developing and managing change initiatives.

Coaching leaders is important in managing the challenges of change brought about by globalization. The participants ensured that leaders received coaching and all employees participated in training programs on the new initiative.

Training continued throughout the change process and continued after the change implementation to conduct the ongoing assessment for sustainability. Training equips both leaders and employees with the skills, knowledge, abilities, and understanding required to function effectively and for the organization to operate efficiently. From the findings of the study, coaching

supplemented with training and mentorship played a vital role in organizational success. From the participants' account, coaching blended with training and mentoring employees were strategies used to boost performance and ultimately placed the organization in a position to remain competitive and achieve sustainability. The participants encouraged coaching, training, and mentorship for the leaders and employees.

The final study results were that the business leaders accredited their success in developing and managing change initiatives to enhancing employee engagement and relationship building. The study participants reported that when leaders engaged employees, the employees were less agitated to resist the change. The leaders formed committees that included executive management, mid-level management, direct supervisors, and line staff working on the implementation. Both staff and management worked together to create the communication messages to staff; one leader reported that a team of employees and management created a company jingle on the change. The study participants were willing to train, coach, and mentor staff. However, the study participants separated employees from the organization if after repeated attempts of engagement, the staff member was not the right fit for the organization after the change.

The study participants pinpointed strengthening the organizational culture as a powerful strategy to achieve success when developing and managing change initiatives. The study participants reiterated the mission and vision of the organization in

discussions, training, and engagement sessions with the employees. The success of the new change initiative hinged on the new culture embedded in the organization. The leaders ensured that the policies and procedures of the organization aligned with the culture of the organization. Other business leaders could implement these strategies to bolster the success of change initiatives to remain operable.

## **Implications for Social Change**

Understanding the strategies that successful business leaders used to sustain business continuity is important. Preserving businesses could help individuals, communities, and countries to improve national growth, boost prosperity, improve the standard of living, increase employment, and better living conditions for members of the community. On an individual basis, business leaders engage in change to meet global demands could create more career development and career paths for employees.

When change is successful, businesses remain operable, and the business leaders enhance job security, maintain, or increase profitability. Business leaders who successfully implement change initiatives can reduce costs and become more competitive in the marketplace (Van den Heuvel et al., 2016). Businesses that remain operable could also improve the level of employment within a community. As such, the business could contribute more to communities and become more involved in the community. A business that remains operable pays taxes and maintains the ability to embrace corporate social responsibilities.

#### **Recommendations for Action**

Current and future business leaders may consider recommendations based on this research to assist with developing and managing the implementation of change initiatives. My recommendations are for the government sector, the private sector, employees, and community members. My specific recommendations for current and future business leaders are (a) improve communication, (b) provide coaching, (c) enhance employee engagement, and (d) strengthen organizational culture to develop and manage successful change initiatives. Business leaders need to assess the global environment and determine the type of change needed.

The first recommendation is that business leaders communicate the intent and value of the change initiative effectively. Communication needs to trickle down and flow up. When the communication goes downward, the leaders must be clear in communicating the value of the change and upward flow to allow employees to actively participate in the change. Participants believed that successful change initiatives had effective communication about change initiatives.

The second recommendation from this research is for leaders to access coaching from leaders who were successful in developing and managing change initiatives.

Leaders who are ill-equipped with successful strategies should obtain coaching combined with training and mentoring to build the success of change initiatives. Business leaders must develop and facilitate proper training about the change initiative, coach, and mentor employees before, during, and after the change to ensure sustainability. Employees should be in training programs prior to implementation to ensure that employees know

and understand expectations. Training conducted during the implementation stage conveys and builds the knowledge, skills, and techniques needed for the change. Training programs conducted after implementation reinforce, maintain, and promote evaluation of the change to ensure sustainability of change. Business leaders in this study recommended that leaders receive training about change management, coaching, and mentoring. Participants in this study separated persons from the organizations who were not the right fit for the success of the change initiative.

The third recommendation from this research is for business leaders to actively involve and engage employees in the change initiative. Business leaders need to provide opportunities for employees to provide feedback in developing and implementing a change initiative. Business leaders need to continuously engage employees and provide updates on the change initiative plan. Business leaders should seek employee involvement to determine whether a change should occur and then enable employees to assist the implementation of the change occurs.

Fourth, business leaders need to strengthen the organizational culture to ensure the change initiative is successful. Change initiatives impact organizational culture. Leaders should ensure that the change is sustainable. Therefore, leaders must embed the change in culture. The business leaders in this study demonstrated that a new paradigm of communicating, training, mentoring, coaching, and employee engagement set the tone for a new culture in the organization.

By applying these recommended strategies, more business leaders may use successful strategies and effective practices to implement change initiatives. Leaders can

expand their knowledge and improve their ability to implement change by attending training on implementing change. Business leaders can use the findings from this study to help reduce the failure rate of change initiatives. I will disseminate the findings of this study to business leaders, researchers, other professionals, and organizations through (a) academic research journals, (b) business journals, and (c) through professional conferences, written materials, and training sessions.

### **Recommendations for Further Research**

I used a qualitative multiple case study to explore the strategies that successful business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable. The location for this study was Jamaica. Future researchers can explore a larger population in other countries to explore whether other jurisdictions have the same change strategies to improve the sustainability of businesses. I propose four recommendations for future research.

My first recommendation is that future researchers cover a more expansive geographical location. Marshall and Rossman (2016) urged researchers to include a wide range of participants to avoid narrow population analysis. Researchers could conduct a similar study in another geographical area to explore if the findings from this current study can be generalized to other geographical areas. Business leaders in other geographical areas could use these strategies to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable. Second, researchers interested in advancing this study could consider including other industry leaders to explore the communication, training, coaching, mentoring, and employee engagement strategies that led to successful change initiatives.

Third, future researchers could accommodate views from a broader spectrum of participants including employees, to explore the strategies that make change initiatives successful.

Fourth, future researchers could explore strategies successful business leaders use when the workforce is predominantly millennials or include multigenerational employees. Exploring information from interviewing actual generational cohorts might uncover new strategies that business leaders can use to become more successful when developing and managing new change initiatives.

#### Reflection

My journal towards a terminal degree was rewarding and fulfilling. My role in this qualitative single case study was to gather data without bias. I began the study with earnest anticipation that well-rounded responses from accomplished business leaders would emerge. I am confident that the goal was achieved. I benefitted from the guidance of my research committee at Walden University who worked tirelessly to ensure that the study was about an actual business problem, the research question was targeted, and the design of the study had enough depth to ascertain meaningful findings. While the reviews were lengthy, the academic rigor remains valuable. During the data collection phase, I met participants with diverse experiences who were willing to share so that other business leaders could benefit. This study captures data from four astute business professionals who together have more than 50 years' experience and countless success with change initiatives. While the business leaders were from different industries they

selflessly contributed to a common goal, business viability. I am privileged to have walked this journey.

As a professional, I am proud of my academic achievement and the opportunity to extend the body of knowledge on successful change management strategies. My doctoral study emanated from a personal need to inspire and lead successful change initiatives. I remain committed to intertwining change and success. In a personal way, I believe that the strength of a leader is the ability to set the foundation for others to grow. I am proud to be able to begin a journey that can help others to grow, emulate, or build on.

### Conclusion

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies successful business leaders used to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable. Lewin's theory of change was the conceptual framework I used in the study. I used the research method and design to establish the research scope and linked the data collection and analysis activities. I interviewed four business leaders from four different organizations with offices in Jamaica. In addition to interviews, I collected data from archival documents and internet websites and triangulated the data to corroborate the evidence obtained from the different sources. The data analysis revealed four themes (a) improving communication, (b) providing coaching, (c) enhancing engagement, and (d) strengthening building organizational culture.

The findings were that the business leaders used a multiplicity of innovative and time-tested strategies to develop and manage successful change initiatives. Business leaders should integrate various strategies to successfully develop, implement, and

manage change initiatives. Some change initiatives are successful. The findings from this study may provide leaders with strategies to develop and implement change successfully to remain operable beyond 5 years.

### Reference

- Aagaard, J. (2017). Introducing post-phenomenological research: A brief and selective sketch of phenomenological research methods. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, *30*, 519-533.

  doi:10.1080/09518398.2016.1263884
- Afsar, B., Badir, F., Saeed, B., & Hafeez, S. (2017). Transformational and transactional leadership and employee's entrepreneurial behavior in knowledge-intensive industries. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 28, 307–332. doi.10.1080/09585192.2016.1244893
- Akan, B., Er Ülker, F., & Ünsar, A. S. (2016). The effect of organizational communication towards resistance to change: A case study in banking sector. *Economic Review: Journal of Economics & Business/Ekonomska Revija:*Casopis Za Ekonomiju I Biznis, 14(1), 53-67. Retrieved from www.untz.ba
- Alam, P. A. (2017). Measuring organizational effectiveness through performance management system and McKinsey's 7 S model. *Asian Journal of Management*, 8, 1280-1286. doi:10.5958/2321-5763.2017.00194.9
- Allam, Z. (2017). Employee disengagement: A fatal consequence to organization and its ameliorative measures. *International Review of Management and Marketing*, 7(2), 49-52. Retrieved from https://www.econjournals.com/
- Alatawi, M. A. (2017). Can transformational managers control turnover intention? *South African Journal of Human Resource Management*, *15*(1), 1-6. doi:10.4102/sajhrm.v15i0.873

- Ali, A., & Ivanov, S. (2015). Change management issues in a large multinational corporation: A study of people and systems. *International Journal of Organizational Innovation*, 8(1), 24-30. Retrieved from http://www.ijoionline.org
- Al-Daaja, Y. (2017). Leadership and management of strategic change. *SEA: Practical Application of Science*, *5*, 237-245. Retrieved from http://sea.bxb.ro
- Al-Haddad, S. & Kotnour, K. (2015). Integrating the organizational change literature: A model for successful change. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 29, 234-262. doi:10.1108/JOCM-11-2013-0215
- Amarantou, V., Kazakopoulou, S., Chatzoudes, D., Chatzoglou, P. (2018).

  Resistance to change: An empirical investigation of its antecedents. *Journal of Organizational Change Management 31*, 426-450. doi:10.1108/JOCM-05-2017-0196
- Andersson, G. (2015). Resisting organizational change. *International Journal of Advanced Corporate Learning*, 8(1), 48-51. doi:10.3991/ijac.v8i1.4432
- Appelbaum, S. H., Degbe, M. C., MacDonald, O., & Nguyen-quang, T. S. (2015).

  Organizational outcomes of leadership style and resistance to change (Part Two). *Industrial and Commercial Training*, 47, 135-144. doi:10.1108/ict-07-2013-0045
- Arnaout, B., & Esposito, M. (2018). The value of communication in turbulent environments: how SMEs manage change successfully in unstable surroundings.

  \*International Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business, 34, 500-515.\*

  Retrieved from https://www.eajournals.org

- Ashta, A., Stokes, P., & Hughes, P. (2018). Change management in Indo-Japanese cross-cultural collaborative contexts. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 31, 154-172. doi:10.1108/JOCM-05-2017-0201
- Astroth, K.S., & Chung, S.Y. (2018). Focusing on the fundamentals: Reading quantitative research with a critical eye. *Nephrology Nursing Journal*, 45, 283-286. Retrieved from https://www.annanurse.org
- Atherton, H., Brant, H., Ziebland, S., Bikker, A., Campbell, J., Gibson, A., . . . Salisbury, C. (2018). Alternatives to the face-to-face consultation in general practice: focused ethnographic case study. *British Journal of General Practice*, 68, e293-e300. doi:10.3399/bjgp18X694853
- Axelrod, R. H., & Axelrod, E. M. (2017). The scholar-practitioner mindset: How texts and experience influence organizational change practice. *Academy of Management Review*, 42, 561-571. doi:10.5465/amr.2016.0224
- Bager, A. S. (2015). Organizational ethnography: An interaction analysis of identity work through the study of other-orientation and storytelling practices in a leadership development forum. *Tamara Journal of Critical Organisation Inquiry*, 13(3), 35-56. Retrieved from http://tamarajournal.com/index.php/tamara
- Bakari, H., Hunjra, A. I., & Niazi, G. K. (2017). How does authentic leadership influence planned organizational change? The role of employees' perceptions: Integration of theory of planned behavior and Lewin's three step model. *Journal of Change Management*, 17, 155-187. doi:10.1080/14697017.2017.1299370

- Bărbînță, A., Dan, I. S., & Mureșan, C. (2017). Bernard Bass-founder of the transformational leadership theory. *Review of Management & Economic Engineering*, 16, 758-762. Retrieved from http://www.rmee.amier.org/
- Baron, R., Heesterbeek, Q., Manniën, J., Hutton, E. K., Brug, J., & Westerman, M. J. (2017). Exploring health education with midwives, as perceived by pregnant women in primary care: A qualitative study in the Netherlands. *Midwifery*, 46 (1), 37-44. doi:10.1016/j.midw.2017.01.012
- Bass, B. M. (1985). *Leadership and performance beyond expectations*. New York. NY: Free Press.
- Bass, B.M. & Avolio, B.J. (Eds.). (1994). Improving organizational effectiveness through transformational leadership. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Bearss, K., Taylor, C. A., Aman, M. G., Whittemore, R., Lecavalier, L., Miller, J., . . . Scahill, L. (2016). Using qualitative methods to guide scale development for anxiety in youth with autism spectrum disorder. *Autism*, 20, 663-672. doi:10.1177/1362361315601012
- Beer, A. (2018). The closure of the Australian car manufacturing industry: redundancy, policy and community impacts. *Australian Geographer*, 49, 419-438. doi:10.1080/00049182.2017.1402452
- Bell, M. L., Whitehead, A. L., & Julious, S. A. (2018). Guidance for using pilot studies to inform the design of intervention trials with continuous outcomes. *Clinical Epidemiology*, 10, 153-157. doi:10.2147/CLEP.S146397

- Benoot, C., Hannes, K., & Bilsen, J. (2016). The use of purposeful sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example on sexual adjustment to a cancer trajectory. *BioMedCentral Medical Research Methodology*, *16*(1), 1-12. doi:10.1186/s12874-016-0114-6
- Beşliu, D. (2018). Institutional management of change. Resistance of the employees against organizational transformations. *Proceedings of the Scientific Conference AFASES*, 8, 351-358. doi:10.19062/2247-3173.2018.20.46
- Betancourt, J. R., Tan-McGrory, A., Kenst, K. S., Phan, T. H., & Lopez, L. (2017).

  Organizational change management for health equity: Perspectives from the disparities leadership program. *Health Affairs*, *36*, 1095-1101.

  doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0022
- Betty P., A. (2017). The human dimension of organizational change. *Johns Hopkins University Press*, 18, 149-173. doi:10.1353/rhe.1995.0021
- Bin, W., Jing, Q., Ruili, O., Chuying, H., Bei, X., & Yinan, X. (2016). Transformational leadership and employees' feedback seeking: the mediating role of trust in leader. 

  Social Behavior & Personality: An International Journal, 44, 1201-1208.

  doi:10.2224/sbp.2016.44.7.1201
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health Research*, 26, 1802-1811. doi:10.1177/1049732316654870

- Bishwakarma, G. (2017). Nepalese schoolchildren as research participants: Challenges in qualitative research. *Open Journal of Social Sciences*, *5*(1), 52-68. doi:10.4236/jss.2017.51005
- Botez, S. B (2018). The aspects of communication in the educational organization: The communication contract. *Euromentor*, 9(2), 55-60. Retrieved from http://www.ucdc.ro/en/
- Boudrias, S., Phaneuf, J.E., Rousseau, V., & Brunelle, E. (2016). Personality and transformational leadership: The moderating effect of organizational context. *Personality and Individual Differences, 102*(1), 30-35. doi:10.1016/j.paid.2016.06.052
- Bourke, J., & Roper, S. (2017). Innovation, quality management, and learning: Short-term and longer-term effects. *Research Policy*, 46, 1505-1518.

  doi:10.1016/j.respol.2017.07.005
- Brones, F. A., de Carvalho, M. M., & de Senzi Zancul, E. (2017). Reviews, action and learning on change management for ecodesign transition. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *142*(Part 1), 8-22. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.09.009
- Brown, M., Kulik, C. T., Cregan, C., & Metz, I. (2017). Understanding the change-cynicism cycle: The role of HR. *Human Resource Management*, 56(1)-24. doi:10.1002/hrm.21708
- Bucciarelli, L. (2015). A review of innovation and change management: Stage model and power influences. *Universal Journal of Management*, *3*(1), 36-42. doi:10.13189/ujm.2015.030106.

- Burnes, B. (2015). Understanding resistance to change: Building on Coch and French. *Journal of Change Management*, 15(2), 92-116.

  doi:10.1080/14697017.2014.969755
- Burnes, B., & Bargal, D. (2017). Kurt Lewin: 70 years on. *Journal of Change Management*, 17(2), 91. doi:10.1080/14697017.2017.1299371
- Burns, J. M. (1978). Leadership. New York. NY: Free Press.
- Butt, A., Naaranoja, M., & Savolainen, J. (2016). Project change stakeholder communication. *International Journal of Project Management*, *34*, 1579-1595. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2016.08.010
- Castillo-Montoya, M. (2016). Preparing for interview research: The interview protocol refinement framework. *Qualitative Report*, 21, 811-831. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/
- Caniëls, M. C., Semeijn, J. H., & Renders, I. H. (2018). Mind the mindset! The interaction of proactive personality, transformational leadership and growth mindset for engagement at work. *Career Development International*, 23(1), 48-66. doi:10.1108/CDI-11-2016-0194
- Carasco-Saul, M., Kim, W., & Kim, T. (2015). Leadership and employee engagement:

  Proposing research agendas through a review of literature. *Human Resource*Development Review, 14(1), 38-63. doi:10.1177/1534484314560406
- Carsten, J. (2018). House-lives as ethnography/biography. *Social Anthropology / Anthropologie Sociale*, 26(1), 103-116. doi:10.1111/1469-8676.12485

- Castillo, C., Fernandez, V., & Sallan, J. M. (2018). The six emotional stages of organizational change. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 31, 468-493. doi:10.1108/JOCM-05-2016-0084
- Cech, E. A., & O'Connor, L. T. (2017). 'Like second-hand smoke': The toxic effect of workplace flexibility bias for workers' health. *Community, Work & Family*, 20, 543-572. doi:10.1080/13668803.2017.1371673
- Chadwick, A. E. (2015). Toward a theory of persuasive hope: Effects of cognitive appraisals, hope appeals, and hope in the context of climate change. *Health Communication*, *30*, 598–611. doi:10.1080/10410236.2014.916777
- Chen, S. P., & Mykletun, R. J. (2015). Beyond post-downsizing organizational injustice and counterproductive work behaviors: Antecedents and consequences of learnt helplessness. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 10(6), 1-14. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v10n6p1
- Chinyerem, A., Olufemi, A., Oluwole, I., Maxwell, O., Deborah, M., Stephen, I., & Mosunmola, A. (2018). Data on strategic change on employees' behavioral attitude and firm performance of selected manufacturing firms in Nigeria. *Data, In Brief, 18*, 1551-1555. doi:10.1016/j.dib.2018.04.032
- Choi, S. B., Kim, K., & Kang, S. W. (2017). Effects of transformational and shared leadership styles on employees' perception of team effectiveness. *Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal*, 45, 377-386. doi:10.2224/sbp.5805
- Choi, S. B., Tran, T. B. H., & Park, B. I. (2015). Inclusive leadership and work engagement: Mediating roles of affective organizational commitment and

- creativity. *Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal*, *43*, 931-943. doi:10.2224/sbp.2015.43.6.931
- Chowdhury, M. (2015). Coding, sorting and sifting of qualitative data analysis: Debates and discussion. *Quality & Quantity*, 49, 1135-1143. doi:10.1007/s11135-014-039-2
- Commuzzi, M, & Parhizkar, M. (2017). A methodology for enterprise systems postimplementation change management. *Industrial Management and Data Systems*, 117, 2241-2262. doi:10.1108/IMDS-11-2016-0506
- Cooney, M. A., Pernick, J., Rice, K., & Monago, E. A. (2016). Utilization of change theory to implement an appreciative advising model. *Journal of Research*, *Assessment, and Practice in Higher Education*, *I*(1), 8. Retrieved from www. https://ecommons.udayton.edu/jraphe/
- Craig, D. (2016). Transforming culture through personal and career empowerment. *Industrial & Commercial Training*, 48(2), 67. doi:10.1108/ICT-08-2015-0054
- Crane, A., Henriques, I., & Husted, B. W. (2018). Quants and poets: Advancing methods and methodologies in business and society research. *Business & Society*, *57*(1), 3-25. doi:10.1177/0007650317718129
- Coch, L., & French Jr, J. R. (1948). Overcoming resistance to change. *Human Relations*, 1,512-532. doi:10.1177/001872674800100408
- Crozier, S. E., & Cassell, C. M. (2016). Methodological considerations in the use of audio diaries in work psychology: Adding to the qualitative toolkit. *Journal of*

- Occupational & Organizational Psychology, 89, 396-419. doi:10.1111/joop.12132
- Cummings, S., Bridgman, T., & Brown, K. G. (2016). Unfreezing change as three steps:

  Rethinking Kurt Lewin's legacy for change management. *Human Relations*,

  69(1), 33-60. doi:10.1177/0018726715577707
- Cypress, B. S. (2017). Rigor or reliability and validity in qualitative research:

  Perspectives, strategies, reconceptualization, and recommendations. *Dimensions*of Critical Care Nursing, 36, 253-263. doi:10.1097/DCC.00000000000000253
- Dana, B. G., Mukaj, L., & Vishkurti, M. (2016). Creating a model culture of management change. *Annals of the University of Oradea, Economic Science Series*, 25, 871-880. Retrieved from www.http://steconomice.uoradea.ro/anale
- Daniels, G., & Tenkasi, R. V. (2017). Can we survive? A case of culture change and learning. South Asian Journal of Business & Management Cases, 6(1), 1-11. doi:10.1177/2277977917696543
- David, S. L., Hitchcock, J. H., Ragan, B., Brooks, G., & Starkey, C. (2016). Mixing interviews and Rasch modeling: Demonstrating a procedure used to develop an instrument that measures trust. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 21(1). 1-20. doi:10.1177/1558689815624586
- Derfler-Rozin, R., Baker, B., & Gino, F. (2018). Compromised ethics in hiring processes? How referrers' power affects employees' reactions to referral practices. *Academy of Management Journal*, 61, 615-636. doi:10.5465/amj.2015.1355

- Deschamps, C., Rinfret, N., Lagace, M. C., & Prive, C. (2016). Transformational leadership and change: How leaders influence their followers' motivation through organizational justice. *Journal of Healthcare Management*, *3*, 194-212. Retrieved from http://shop.lww.com/
- Dhingra, R., & Punia, B. K. (2016). Relational analysis of emotional intelligence and change management: A suggestive model for enriching change management skills. *Vision*, 20, 312-322. doi:10.1177/0972262916668726
- Dickens, P. M. (2015). Strategic OD and complexity. *OD Practitioner*, 47(3), 38-43. Retrievedfrom http://www.odnetwork.org
- Di Tillio, A., Ottaviani, M., & Sørensen, P. N. (2017). Persuasion bias in science: Can economics help?. *The Economic Journal*, *127*, F266-F304. doi:10.1111/ecoj.12515
- Dobrovič, J., & Timková, V. (2017). Examination of factors affecting the implementation of organizational changes. *Journal of Competitiveness*, 9(4), 5-17. doi:10.7441/joc.2017.04.01
- Doll, G. A., Cornelison, L. J., Rath, H., & Syme, M. L. (2017). Actualizing culture change: The promoting excellent alternatives in Kansas nursing homes (PEAK 20) program. *Psychological Services*, *14*, 307-315. doi:10.1037/ser0000142
- Dredge, A., Oates, L., Gregory, H., & King, S. (2017). Effective change management within an Australian community palliative care service. *British Journal of Community Nursing*, 22, 536-541. doi:10.12968/bjcn.2017.22.11.536

- Duff, A. J. (2016). Performance management coaching: Servant leadership and gender implications. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 34, 204-221. doi:10.1108/01437731311326657
- Dwyer, K. (2019). Managing resistance to change: Engaging and shaping. *IQ: The RIM Quarterly*, 35(1), 47. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-99599-1\_24
- Elger, B. S., Handtke, V., & Wangmo, T. (2015). Informing patients about limits to confidentiality: A qualitative study in prisons. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 41(1), 50-57. doi:10.1016/j.ijlp.2015.03.007
- Endrejat, P. C., Baumgarten, F., & Kauffeld, S. (2017). When theory meets practice:

  Combining Lewin's ideas about change with motivational interviewing to increase energy-saving behaviours within organizations. *Journal of Change Management*, 17, 101-120. doi:10.1080/14697017.2017.1299372
- Espedal, B. (2016). Understanding how balancing autonomy and power might occur in leading organizational change. *European Management Journal*, *35*, 155-164. doi:10.1016/j.emj.2016.08.005
- Fattore, G., Iacovone, D., & Steccolini, I. (2018). Managing successful change in the public sector: A view from the consultants' world. *Public Management Review*, 20, 587-606. doi:10.1080/14719037.2017.1340504
- Feitosa, J., Grossman, R., & Salazar, M. (2018). Debunking key assumptions about teams: The role of culture. *American Psychologist*, 73, 376-389. doi:10.1037/amp0000256

- Fronzo, C. (2018). Understanding change management: A clinical improvement programme to transform your practice. *British Journal of Nursing*, 27 (Super 6), 3-4. doi:10.12968/bjon.2018.27.Sup6.S3
- Fusch, P. I., Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2017). How to conduct a mini-ethnographic case study: A guide for novice researchers. *Qualitative Report*, 22, 923-941.

  Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 20, 1408-1416. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu
- Galli, B.J. (2018). Change management models: A comparative analysis and concerns. *IEEE Engineering Management Review*, 46(3), 124-132.

  doi:10.1109/EMR.2018.2866860
- Giambra, B., Kneflin, N., Morath, H., Lee, J., Lin, L., & Morris, E. (2018). Meaningful participation and effective communication in shared governance. *Nurse Leader*, *16*(1), 48-53. doi:10.1016/j.mnl.2017.08.004
- Georgalis, J., Samaratunge, R., Kimberley, N., & Lu, Y. (2015). Change process characteristics and resistance to organisational change: The role of employee perceptions of justice. *Australian Journal of Management*, 40(1), 89-113. doi:10.1177/0312896214526212
- Gerbec, M. (2018). Operational readiness for the integrated management of changes in the industrial organizations Assessment approach and results. *Safety Science*, *107*, 119-129. doi:10.1016/j.ssci.2018.04.006

- Ghaedi Heidari, F., Maghsoudi, J., Bahrami, M., & Kheirabadi, G. (2019). Nurses' attitudes and beliefs about the provocative psychological factors for self-injury: A descriptive qualitative study. *International Journal of Pediatrics*, 7, 8941-8950. doi:10.22038/IJP.2018.33584.2968
- Giorgi, S., Lockwood, C., & Glynn, M. A. (2015). The many faces of culture: Making sense of 30 years of research on culture in organization studies. *The Academy of Management Annals*, 9(1), 1-54. doi:10.1080/19416520.2015.1007645
- Godkin, L. (2015). Godkin, L. (2015). Mid-management, employee engagement, and the generation of reliable sustainable corporate social responsibility. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *130*(1), 15-28. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2149-0
- Gunnarsdóttir, H. M. (2016). Autonomy and emotion management: Middle managers in welfare professions during radical organizational change. *Nordic Journal of Working Life Studies* 6(S1), 87-108. doi:10.19154/njwls.v6i1.4887.
- Hamed Alavi, H., & Habek, P. (2016). Addressing research design problem in mixed methods research. *Management Systems in Production Engineering*, 21(1), 62-66. doi:10.2478/mspe-10-01-2016
- Hanaysha, J. (2016). Improving employee productivity through work engagement:

  Empirical evidence from higher education sector. *Management Science Letters*,

  6(1), 61-70. doi:10.5267/j.msl.2015.11.006
- Harrison, H., Birks, M., Franklin, R., & Mills, J. (2017). Case study research:

  Foundations and methodological orientations. *Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung*/Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 18(1), 1-17. doi:10.17169/fqs-18.1.2655

- Harriss, D. J., MacSween, A., & Atkinson, G. (2017). Standards for ethics in sport and exercise science research: 2018 update. *International Journal of Sports Medicine*, 38, 1126-1131. doi:10.1055/s-0043-124001
- Heorhiadi, A., Conbere, J., & Hazelbaker, C. (2014). Virtue vs. virus. *OD Practitioner*, 46(3), 27-31. Retrieved from http://www.odnetwork.org
- Hofstede, G. (1983). The cultural relativity of organizational practices and theories.

  \*\*Journal of International Business Studies, 14(2), 75-89.\*\*

  doi:10.1057/palgrave.jibs.8490867
- Liao, H., & Hitchcock, J. (2018). Reported credibility techniques in higher education evaluation studies that use qualitative methods: A research synthesis. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 68, 157-165. doi:10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2018.03.005
- Hossan, C. (2015). Applicability of Lewin's change management theory in Australian local government. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 10(6), 53. doi:10.1.1.934.4731
- Huang, R., Chou, T. P., & Chen, C. (2017). Examining the roles of shared vision and career growth opportunity in developing new employees. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 30, 599-609. doi.10.1108/JOCM-10-2016-0218
- Hughes, M. (2018). Reflections: Studying organizational change leadership as a subfield. *Journal of Change Management*, 18(1), 10-22.

  doi:10.1080/14697017.2017.1387219

- Hussain, S. T., Lei, S., Akram, T., Haider, M. J., Hussain, S. H., & Ali, M. (2018). Kurt Lewin's change model: A critical review of the role of leadership and employee involvement in organizational change. *Journal of Innovation & Knowledge*, *3*(3), 123-127. doi.org/10.1016/j.jik.2016.07
- Jayatilleke, S., & Lai, R. (2018). A systematic review of requirements change management. *Information & Software Technology*, *93*,163-185. doi:10.1016/j.infsof.2017.09.004
- Jiang, W., Zhao, X., & Ni, J. (2017). The impact of transformational leadership on employee sustainable performance: The mediating role of organizational citizenship behavior. *Sustainability*, *9*, 1567. doi:10.3390/su9091567
- Joseph, M. L., & Huber, D. L. (2015). Clinical leadership development and education for nurses: Prospects and opportunities. *Journal of Healthcare Leadership*, 7(1), 55-64. doi:10.2147/JHL.S68071
- Kaliannan, M., & Adjovu, S. N. (2015). Effective employee engagement and organizational success: A case study. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 172, 161-168. doi:10.1016/j.sbpro.2015.01.350
- Kallio, H., Pietilä, A. M., Johnson, M., & Kangasniemi, M. (2016). Systematic
   methodological review: Developing a framework for a qualitative semi-structured
   interview guide. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72, 2954-2965.
   doi:10.1111/jan.13031

- Karadag, H. (2015). Financial management challenges in small and medium-sized enterprises: A strategic management approach. *EMAJ: Emerging Markets Journal*, *5*(1), 26-40. doi:10.5195/emaj.2015.67
- Kast, F. E., & Rosenzweig, J. E. (1972). General systems theory: Applications for organization and management. *Academy of Management Journal*, 15(447-465. doi:10.5465/255141
- Kerber, K. W., & Buono, A. F. (2018). In defense of directed change: A viable approach in the rhythm of change. *Academy of Management Annual Meeting Proceedings*, 2018(1), 1-6. doi:10.5465/AMBPP.2018.48
- King, S., Hopkins, M., & Cornish, N. (2018). Can models of organizational change help to understand "success" and "failure" in community sentences? Applying Kotter's model of organizational change to an Integrated Offender Management case study. *Criminology & Criminal Justice*, 18, 273-290. doi:10.1177/1748895817721274
- Kirrane, Lennon, O'Connor, & Fu Krumm, S., Kanthak, J., Hartmann, K., & Hertel, G. (2016). What does it take to be a virtual team player? The knowledge, skills, abilities, and other characteristics required in virtual teams. *Human Performance*, 29, 123-142. doi:10.1080/14697017.2016.1214615
- Krosnick J.A. (2018), Improving question design to maximize reliability and validity.

  In D. L. Vanette & J. A. Krosnick (Eds.), *The Palgrave handbook of survey*research (pp. 95-101). Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.

- Kumah, E., Ankomah, S. E., & Antwi, F. (2016). The role of first-line managers in healthcare change management: A Ghanaian context. *International Journal of Biosciences, Healthcare Technology and Management, 6*(3), 20-33. Retrieved from http://www.ijbhtm.org
- Kumar, S., & Cavallaro, L. (2017). Researcher self-care in emotionally demanding research: A proposed conceptual framework. *Qualitative Health Research*, 28, 648–658. doi:10.1177/1049732317746377
- Kwofie, T. E., Adinyira, E., & Fugar, F. (2016). Modelling the effect of housing design unit contract packaging on mass housing project team communication performance. *Journal of Construction in Developing Countries*, 21(1), 35. doi:10.21315/jcdc2016.21.1.3
- Lambert, S., Bassell, M., & Friedman, H. H. (2018). Marketing leadership in a knowledge economy. *Atlantic Marketing Journal*, 7(1), 33-46. Retrieved from https://digitalcommons.kennesaw.edu/
- Lawrence, E., Ruppel, C. P., & Tworoger, L. C. (2014). The emotions and cognitions during organizational change: The importance of the emotional work for leaders. *Journal of Organizational Culture, Communications and Conflict, 18*, 257-274. Retrieved from http://www.lulu.com/
- Lee, E., Daughtery, J., Eskierka, K., & Hamelin, T. (2018). The impact of human capital management. *Nursing Management*, 49(3), 42-48. doi:10.1097/01.NUMA.0000530424.79077.a9

- Leung, L. (2015). Validity, reliability, and generalizability in qualitative research.

  \*\*Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care, 4, 324-327. doi:10.4103/2249-4863.161306
- Lewin, K. (1945). The research center for group dynamics at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology. *Sociometry*, 8, 126-136. doi:10.2307/2785233
- Lewin, K. (1946). Action research and minority problems. *Journal of Social Issues*, 2(4), 34-46. doi:10.1111/j.1540-4560.1946.tb02295.x
- Lewin, K. (1947). Group decision and social change. In T. Newcomb & E. Hartley (Eds.), *Readings in social psychology* (pp. 197–211). New York, NY: Holt, Rinehart, Winston.
- Lewin, K. (1951). Field theory in social change. New York. NY, USA: Harper & Row.
- Lumbers, M. (2018). Approaches to leadership and managing change in the NHS. *British Journal of Nursing*, 27, 554-558. doi:10.12968/bjon.2018.27.10.554
- Madden, A., Bailey, C., Alfes, K., & Fletcher, L. (2018). Using narrative evidence synthesis in HRM research: An overview of the method, its application, and the lessons learned. *Human Resource Management*, *57*, 641-657. doi:10.1002/hrm.21858
- Makrakis, V., & Kostoulas-Makrakis, N. (2016). Bridging the qualitative-quantitative divide: Experiences from conducting a mixed methods evaluation in the RUCAS programme. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, *54*, 144-151. doi:10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2015.07.008

- Mangundjaya, W. L., Utoyo, D. B., & Wulandari, P. (2015). The role of leadership and employee's condition on reaction to organizational change. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 172, 471-478. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.01.385
- Maramwidze-Merrison, E. (2016). Innovative methodologies in qualitative research:

  Social media window for accessing organisational elites for interviews. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, *14*, 157-167. Retrieved from http://www.ejbrm.com
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- McCusker, K., & Gunaydin, S. (2015). Research using qualitative, quantitative or mixed methods and choice based on the research. *Perfusion*, 30, 537-542. doi:10.1177/0267659114559116
- McGrath, C., Palmgren, P. J., & Liljedahl, M. (2019). Twelve tips for conducting qualitative research interviews. *Medical Teacher*, *41*, 1002-1006. doi:10.1080/0142159X.2018.1497149
- McIntosh, M. J., & Morse, J. M. (2015). Situating and constructing diversity in semistructured interviews. *Global Qualitative Nursing Research*, 15(1), 1-12. doi:2333393615597674
- Megehee, C. M. (2016). Flipping Lewin on his head: There is nothing as usefully theoretical as a good practice. *Journal of Business Research*, 69, 5124-5127. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2016.04.091

- Mitchell, B. C., & Fredendall, L. D. (2015). Using Mckinsey's 7S model to empirically examine organizational effectiveness among the NBA teams. *International Journal of Management & Human Resources*, *3*(1), 69-85. Retrieved from https://researchgate.net
- Moorman, R. H., Blakely, G. L., & Darnold, T. C. (2018). Understanding how perceived leader integrity affects follower trust: Lessons from the use of multidimensional measures of integrity and trust. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 25, 277-289. doi:10.1177/1548051817750544
- Morgan, D. L. (2019). Commentary: After triangulation, what next? *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 13(1), 6-11. doi:10.1177/1558689818780596
- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 1212-1222. doi:10.1177/1049732315588501
- Morse, J. M., & Coulehan, J. (2015). Maintaining confidentiality in qualitative publications. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 151-152. doi:10.1177/1049732314563489
- Mortara, A., & Sinisi, V. (2019). Behind and inside the screen: Different research methods for social research. *Micro & Macro Marketing*, 28, 231-246. doi:10.1431/93963
- Neal, J. W., Neal, Z. P., VanDyke, E., & Kornbluh, M. (2015). Expediting the analysis of qualitative data in evaluation: A procedure for the rapid identification of themes

- from audio recordings (RITA). *American Journal of Evaluation*, *36*(1), 118-132. doi:10.1177/1098214014536601
- Nelms, T. C. (2015). The problem of delimitation: parataxis, bureaucracy, and Ecuador's popular and solidarity economy. *Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute*, 21(1), 106-126. doi: 10.1111/1467-9655.12149
- Nichols, A. S. (2016). Research ethics committees (RECS)/institutional review boards (IRBS) and the globalization of clinical research: Can ethical oversight of human subjects research be standardized? *Washington University Global Studies Law Review*, 15, 351-380. Retrieved from http://www.openscholarship.wustl.edu
- Niculescu, G. D., & Voicu, F. D. (2018). Management of change in the changing school.

  \*Review of International Comparative Management / Revista De Management

  \*Comparat International, 19(1), 88-96. Retrieved from http://www.rmci.ase.ro/
- Niess, A., & Duhamel, F. B. (2018). The course of recognition and the emergence of change initiatives. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, *31*, 1071-1083. doi:10.1108/JOCM-03-2017-0090
- Niessen, C., Mäder, I., Stride, C., & Jimmieson, N. L. (2017). Thriving when exhausted:

  The role of perceived transformational leadership. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 103(Part B), 41-51. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2017.07.012
- Obakpolo, P. (2015). Improving interpersonal relationships in workplaces. *IOSR Journal* of Research & Method in Education, 5(6), 115-125. doi:10.9790/7388-0562115125

- Oreg, S. (2017). Resistance to Change and Performance: Toward a more even-handed view of dispositional resistance. *Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, *54*(1), 88-107. doi:10.1177/0021886317741867
- Oreg, S., Bartunek, J. M., Gayoung, L., & Boram, D. (2018). An affect-based model of recipients' responses to organizational change events. *Academy of Management Review*, 43(1), 65-86. doi:10.5465/amr.2014.0335
- Osborne, S., & Hammoud, M. S. (2017). Effective employee engagement in the workplace. *International Journal of Applied Management and Technology*, *16*(1), 50-67. doi:10.5590/IJAMT.2017.16.1.04
- Osentoski, N. J. (2015). Changing from the inside out: Leading organizational change as an insider. *Journal of Positive Management*, 6(3), 41-66. doi:10.12775/JPM.2015.015
- Oxenswardh, A., & Fredriksson, M. (2016). Organizational change as student project.

  International Journal of Quality and Service Sciences, 8, 428-437.

  doi:10.1108/IJQSS-12-2015-0077
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42, 533-544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Park, S., & Kim, E. (2015). Revisiting knowledge sharing from the organizational change perspective. *European Journal of Training and Development*, *39*, 769-797. doi:10.1108/EJTD-2015-0042

- Park, S., & Lunt, N. (2015). Confucianism and qualitative interviewing: Working Seoul to soul. *Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung/Forum Qualitative Sozial Research*, 16(2), 1-20. Retrieved from http://www.qualitative-research.net/index.php/fqs
- Parsells, R. (2017). Addressing uncertainty during workplace change: Communication and sense-making. *Administrative Issues Journal: Connecting Education,*Practice, and Research, 7(2), 47-56. doi:10.5929/2017.7.2.4
- Percy, W. H., Kostere, K., & Kostere, S. (2015). Generic qualitative research in psychology. *Qualitative Report*, 20(2), 76-85. Retrieved from www.nova.edu
- Peters, K., & Halcomb, E. (2015). Interviews in qualitative research. *Nurse Researcher* 22(4), 6. doi:10.7748/nr.22.4.6.s2
- Peters, T. J., & Waterman, R. H. (1982). In search of excellence. New York, NY: Warner.
- Petrou, P., Demerouti, E., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2018). Crafting the change: The role of employee job crafting behaviors for successful organizational change. *Journal of Management*, 44, 1766-1792. doi:10.1177/0149206315624961
- Plaskoff, J. (2017). Employee experience: The new human resource management approach. *Strategic HR Review*, 16(3), 136-141. doi:10.1108/SHR-12-2016-0108
- Pollack, J., & Pollack, R. (2015). Using Kotter's eight stage process to manage an organisational change program: Presentation and practice. *Systemic Practice & Action Research*, 28(1), 51-66. doi:10.1007/s11213-014-9317-0
- Pongpearchan, P. (2016). Effect of transformational leadership and high performance work system on job motivation and task performance: Empirical evidence from

- business schools of Thailand universities. *Journal of Business and Retail Management Research*, 10(3), 93-105. Retrieved from www.jbrmr.com
- Price-Dowd, C. (2017). We owe our patients honesty. *British Journal of Nursing*, 26, 1127-1127. doi:10.12968/bjon.2017.26.20.1127
- Rao, M. S. (2015). The tools and techniques of effective change management: Why some reformers succeed while others fail. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, 23(1), 35-37. doi:10.1108/HRMID-12-2014-0163
- Rapp, A. (2017). Designing interactive systems through a game lens: An ethnographic approach. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 71, 455-468. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2015.02.048
- Ravanfar, M.M. (2015). Analyzing organizational structure based on 7S model of Mckinsey. *Global Journal of Management and Business Research*, *5*(10), 5-10. Retrieved from https://journalofbusiness.org
- Rosenbaum, D., More, E., & Steane, P. (2018). Planned organisational change management: Forward to the past? An exploratory literature review. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 31, 286-303. doi:10.1108/JOCM-06-2015-0089
- Rosenthal, M. (2016). Qualitative research methods: Why, when, and how to conduct interviews and focus groups in pharmacy research. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 8, 509-516. doi:10.1016/j.cptl.2016.03.021

- Roulston, K., & Shelton, S. A. (2015). Reconceptualizing bias in teaching qualitative research methods. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *21*, 332-342. doi:10.1177/1077800414563803
- Royce, P. (2018). Recipe for Change Management Success. *Optimum Online*, 48(2), 59-62. Retrieved from http://www.optimumonline.ca
- Rubin, G. D., & Abramson, R.G. (2018). Creating value through incremental innovation: Managing culture, structure, and process. *Radiology*, 288, 330-340. doi:340..org/10.1148/radiol.2018171239
- Saunders, M. N. K., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2015). *Research methods for business students* (7th ed.). Essex, England: Pearson Education Unlimited.
- Schaltegger, S., & Burritt, R. (2018). Business cases and corporate engagement with sustainability: Differentiating ethical motivations. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 147, 241-259. doi:10.1007/s10551-015-2938-0
- Sementelli, A. J. (2016). OD change management and the a priori. Introducing parrhesia. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 29, 1083-1096.

  doi:10.1108/JOCM-12-2015-0234
- Shimoni, B. (2017). What is resistance to change? A habitus-oriented approach. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, *31*, 257-270. doi:10.5465/amp.2016.0073
- Slack, R. E., & Corlett, S., & Morris, R. (2015). Exploring employee engagement with (corporate) social responsibility: A social exchange perspective on organisational participation. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 127, 537–548. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2057-3

- Smith, B., & McGannon, K. R. (2018). Developing rigor in qualitative research:

  Problems and opportunities within sport and exercise psychology. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 11(1), 101-121.

  doi:10.1080/1750984X.2017.1317357
- Snyder, R. R. (2017). Resistance to change among veteran teachers: Providing voice for more effective engagement. *International Journal of Educational Leadership*Preparation, 12, (1), 1-14. Retrieved from www.learntechlib.org
- Syahmi, A., Fadzil, A., Hassan, R., Abdul, S. J., Mohamad, N. S., Izzuddin, M., . . . Ali, R. (2019). Towards a successful organizational change: The role of dialogic communication. *International Journal of Asian Social Science*, *9*(1), 86-95. doi:10.18488/journal.1.2019.91.86.95
- Teece, D. J. (2018). Dynamic capabilities as (workable) management systems theory.

  \*\*Journal of Management & Organization, 24, 359-368. doi:10.1017/jmo.2017.75
- Teixeira, B., Gregory, P. M., & Austin, Z. (2017). How are pharmacists in Ontario adapting to practice change? Results of a qualitative analysis using Kotter's change management model. *Canadian Pharmacists Journal*, *150*, 198-205. doi:10.1177/1715163517701470
- Thomas, J., George, S., & Rose, T. (2016). Deciphering value discourse's role in explaining the persistent perception of change failure. *Journal of Change Management*, 16, 271-296. doi:10.1080/14697017.2016.1230335

- Turner, P., Kane, R., & Jackson, C. (2015). Combining methods to research an emergency department: A case study. *British Journal of Healthcare Management*, 21(2), 81-85. doi:10.12968/bjhc.2015.21.2.81
- U.S. National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont report: Ethical guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office.
- Van den Heuvel, M., Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2016). Adapting to change: The value of change information and meaning-making. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 83(1), 11-21. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2016.02.004
- Van den Heuvel, S., Freese, C., Schalk, R., & Van Assen, M. (2017). How change information influences attitudes toward change and turnover intention: The role of engagement, psychological contract fulfillment, and trust. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 38, 398-418. doi:10.1108/LODJ-03-2015-0052
- Van der Voet, J., Kuipers, B.S., & Groeneveld, G. (2015). Implementing change in public organizations: The relationship between leadership and affective commitment to change in a public sector context. *Public Management Review*, 18, 842-865. doi:10.1080/14719037.2015.1045020
- Vaughn, P., & Turner, C. (2016). Decoding via coding: Analyzing qualitative text data through thematic coding and survey methodologies. *Journal of Library Administration*, 56(1), 41-51. doi:10.1080/01930826.2015.1105035

- Vermaak, H., & de Caluwé, L. (2017). Creating a colorful model of change: Reflection on developing a theory as scholar-practitioners. *Journal of Management Inquiry*, 26, 225-239. doi:10.1177/1056492616669244
- von Bertalanffy, L. (1972). The history and status of general systems theory. *Academy of Management Journal*, *15*, 407-426. doi:10.5465/255139
- Vos, J. F. J., & Rupert, J. (2018). Change agent's contribution to recipients' resistance to change: A two-sided story. *European Management Journal*, *36*, 453–462. doi:10.1016/j.emj.2017.11.004
- Wadams, M., & Park, T. (2018). Qualitative research in correctional settings: Researcher bias, Western ideological influences, and social justice. *Journal of Forensic Nursing*, *14*(2), 72-79. doi:10.1097/JFN.0000000000000199
- Watson, R. (2015). Quantitative research. *Nursing Standard*, 29(31), 44-48. doi:10.7748/ns.29.31.44.e8681
- Wen, L., Yang, H., Bu, D., Diers, L., & Wang, H. (2018). Public accounting vs private accounting, career choice of accounting students in China. *Journal of Accounting in Emerging Economies* 8(1), 124–140. doi:10.1108/JAEE-09-2016-0080
- Wilburn K.M., & Wilburn, R. (2016). Asking "What Else?" to identify unintended negative consequences. Business Horizons 59, 213-221.
  doi:10.1016/j.bushor.2015.11.006
- Willis, C. D., Saul, J., Bevan, H., Scheirer, M. A., Best, A., Greenhalgh, T., . . . Bitz, J. (2016). Sustaining organizational culture change in health systems. *Journal of*

- Health Organization and Management, 30(1), 2-30. doi:10.1108/JHOM-07-2014-0117
- Williamsson, A., Eriksson, A., & Dellve, L. (2016). Organization of change agents during care process redesign in Swedish health care. *Journal of Hospital Administration*, *5*(3), 20-33. doi:10.5430/jha.v5n3p20
- Wilson, A. (2015). A guide to phenomenological research. *Nursing Standard*, 29(34), 38-44. doi:10.7748/ns.29.34.38.e8821
- Woodside, A.G., (2016). The good practices manifesto: Overcoming bad practices pervasive in current research in business, *Journal of Business Research*, 69, 365-381, doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.09.008 0148-2963
- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications: Design and methods* (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Yu-Kang, L., Chun-Tuan, C., & Pei-Chi, C. (2017). What sells better in green communications: Fear or hope? It depends on whether the issue is global or local. *Journal of Advertising Research*, 57, 379-396. doi:10.2501/JAR-2017-048
- Zhang, J., Tucker, H., Morrison, A. M., & Wu, B. (2017). Becoming a backpacker in China: A grounded theory approach to identity construction of backpackers.

  Annals of Tourism Research, 64, 114–125. doi:10.1016/j.annals.2017.03.004
- Zhao, H. H., Seibert, S. E., Taylor, M. S., Lee, C., & Lam, W. (2016). Not even the past:

  The joint influence of former leader and new leader during leader succession in
  the midst of organizational change. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 101, 17301738. doi:10.1037/apl0000149

- Ziemba, E., & Oblak, I. (2015). Change management in information systems projects for public organizations. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Information, Knowledge, and Management*, 10(1), 47-62. doi:10.28945/2185
- Zineldin, M. (2017). Transformational leadership behavior, emotions, and outcomes:

  Health psychology perspective in the workplace. *Journal of Workplace Behavioral Health*, 32(1), 14-25. doi:10.1080/15555240.2016.1273782

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

Interview Protocol	
What will you do	What will you say - Script
Introduce the interview and set the stage	My name is Lorice Edwards Brown. I appreciate you taking time out of your schedule to participate in this research project.
	I am studying strategies business leaders use to develop and manage change initiatives. My central research question that will drive this study is: What strategies do Jamaican business leaders use to develop and manage successful change initiatives to remain operable?
Give the participant an opportunity to introduce themselves	<ul> <li>Demographic Questions:</li> <li>What is your age group?</li> <li>Where were you born?</li> <li>What is your highest level of education?</li> <li>How long in the current organization?</li> <li>How many years of experience as a business leader?</li> </ul>
	There are 7 questions that I will ask you.  Just to reiterate, you have consented to be a part of this research project by signing the informed consent form I sent you previously and agreeing to be interviewed. Please remember that your participation in this project is voluntary, and you may withdraw from the study at any time.  Do you have any questions about the informed consent form that I previously sent to you or the informed consent process?

I will ask you 7 questions and will audio record this interview as well as take notes. Your participation along with this interview is a private matter, and I will keep these proceedings confidential. Do you have any questions or concerns about the confidentiality of your participation? Listen for nonverbal queues Paraphrase as needed Do you have any questions or concerns Ask follow-up probing questions to get about anything that I have discussed with more in-depth responses you thus far? 1. What are the strategies that you use to develop and manage change initiatives to remain operable? 2. What strategies did you use to ensure that the change initiative was successful after implementation to remain operable? 3. What strategies did you use to involve staff in the development and implementation of the change initiatives to remain operable? 4. What strategies did you use to communicate the developed change initiatives to mitigate resistance? 5. What were the strategies used to assess the effectiveness of the change initiatives during the change? 6. What strategies did you use to manage the barriers, if any, during the implementation of change initiatives to remain operable? 7. What additional strategies regarding the implementation of change initiatives would you like to share? Wrap up interview thanking participant. This concludes our interview. Thank you

	T
Arrange follow-up member checking process using either phone or email.	for participating in my research study. I appreciate the time you have taken to help me complete my research towards achieving a Doctor of Business Administration degree.  I will transcribe this interview and provide a summary my interpretation of the most prominent concepts from your interview to you via email within three business days from today. Please review the information to ensure that I have captured the essence of your responses. I will contact you either through a follow-up telephone call or email for a follow up interview to obtain your feedback to ensure that you agree with my interpretations or provide clarification.
<ul> <li>Introduce follow-up interview and set the stage</li> <li>Share a copy of the interpretation for the three prominent concepts from the interview by email. Follow up conversation using phone or email format. Bring in probing questions related to other information that you may have found—note the information must be related so that you are probing and adhering to the IRB approval.</li> <li>Walk through each question, read the interpretation and ask: Did I miss anything? Or, is there anything that you would like to add?</li> </ul>	Today, I will share a succinct synthesis of your response to each question. Please provide feedback regarding the accuracy of the synthesis.  1. Concept 1: Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation - perhaps one paragraph or as needed  2. Concept 2: Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation - perhaps one paragraph or as needed  3. Concept 3: Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation - perhaps one paragraph or as needed